REPORT OF THE INTERSESSIONAL MEETING OF THE STEERING COMMITTEE OF THE CARIBBEAN AND NORTH BRAZIL SHELF LARGE MARINE ECOSYSTEMS (CLME+) PROJECT

Meeting held online, hosted and chaired by the Government of Panama

16-18 June 2020

Catalyzing implementation of the Strategic Action Programme for the Caribbean and North Brazil Shelf LME's (2015-2025)







Table of Contents

ACRONYMS	3
AGENDA ITEM 1 – OPENING OF THE MEETING AND WELCOME REMARKS	5
AGENDA ITEM 2 – REVIEW OF THE PROGRESS REPORT ON THE PSC's ACHIEVEMENTS UNDER THE CURRENT WORK PROGRAMME	7
AGENDA ITEM 3 – REVIEW AND ADOPTION OF THE MEETING AGENDA	7
AGENDA ITEM 4 – PROGRESS TOWARDS INTEGRATED OCEAN GOVERNANCE	7
AGENDA ITEM 5 – DISCUSSION AND POSSIBLE DECISIONS ON THE COORDINATION MECHANISM	8
SUB-AGENDA ITEM 5.1 – CORE ASPECTS OF THE COORDINATION MECHANISM	8
SUB-AGENDA ITEM 5.2 – ESTABLISHING MODALITY OF THE PERMANENT COORDINATION MECHANISM	9
SUB-AGENDA ITEM 5.3 – PROCESS AND TIMELINE TOWARDS THE ESTABLISHMENT AND OPERATIONALIZATION OF COORDINATION MECHANISM, AND HOSTING ARRANGEMENTS FOR A COORDINATION MECHANISM SECRETARIAT	
AGENDA ITEM 6 – CLME+ PROJECT IMPLEMENTATION STATUS, BUDGET AND WORK PLAN	10
AGENDA ITEM 7 - NEW UNDP/GEF CONCEPT NOTE (PIF): PROCARIBE+ PROJECT	12
AGENDA ITEM 8 – WAY FORWARD	13
SUB-AGENDA ITEM 8.1 – OVERVIEW OF REMAINING PSC BUSINESS BETWEEN NOW AND END OF PROJECT	13
SUB-AGENDA ITEM 8.2 - DEFINING AND ADOPTING A CLEAR PROCESS FOR TAKING PSC DECISIONS AFTER THE VIRT	_
AGENDA ITEM 9 – ANY OTHER BUSINESS	13
AGENDA ITEM 10 – REVIEW AND ADOPTION OF MEETING RECOMMENDATIONS AND DECISIONS	14
AGENDA ITEM 11 – MEETING CLOSURE	15
ANNEX 1: LIST OF PARTICIPANTS	16
ANNEX 2: REVIEW OF THE PROGRESS REPORT ON CLME+ PROJECT STEERING COMMITTEE ACHIEVEMENTS UNDER THE CURRENT WORK PROGRAMME	
ANNEX 3: AGENDA	33
ANNEX 4: CORE ASPECTS OF THE COORDINATION MECHANISM	35
ANNEX 5: DECLARATION OF THE GOVERNMENT OF COLOMBIA	37
ANNEX 6: RECOMMENDATIONS AND DECISIONS	39



ACRONYMS

ARAP Autoridad de los Recursos Acuaticos

CARICOM Caribbean Community

CCAD Central American Commission for the Environment & Development CERMES Centre for Resource Management and Environmental Studies

CLME Caribbean Large Marine Ecosystem

CLME+ Caribbean and North Brazil Shelf Large Marine Ecosystems

CMA2 Caribbean Marine Atlas (Project acronym)
CRFM Caribbean Regional Fisheries Mechanism

FAO Food and Agriculture Organisation of the United Nations

GCFI Gulf and Caribbean Fisheries Institute

GEAF Governance and Effectiveness Assessment Framework

GEF Global Environment Facility

GlobalCAD Centre of Partnership for Development IGO Inter-Governmental Organisation

IOC Intergovernmental Oceanographic Commission

IOCARIBE IOC Sub-Commission for the Caribbean and Adjacent Regions
IW-LEARN International Waters Learning Exchange and Resources Network

LME Large Marine Ecosystem

M&E Monitoring and Evaluation

MoU Memorandum of Understanding

OECS Organisation of Eastern Caribbean States

OSPESCA Central America Fisheries and Aquaculture Organisation / Organización del Sector Pesquero y

Acuícola del Istmo Centroamericano

PCU Project Coordination Unit
PEG Project Executive Group
PIF Project Identification Form
PSC Project Steering Committee
RPC Regional Project Coordinator
SAP Strategic Action Programme
SCM Steering Committee Meeting

SOMEE State of the Marine Ecosystems and Associated Economies

UN United Nations

UNDP United Nations Development Programme
UN Environment United Nations Environment Programme

UNESCO United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organisation

UNOPS United Nations Office for Project Services

USA United States of America
USD United States dollar

WECAFC Western Central Atlantic Fishery Commission

INTRODUCTION

- 1. This Intersessional Meeting of the Steering Committee of the United Nations Development Programme's Global Environment Facility's (UNDP/GEF) Project "Catalysing Implementation of the Strategic Action Programme (SAP) for the Sustainable Management of Shared Living Marine Resources in the Caribbean and North Brazil Shelf Large Marine Ecosystems" (CLME+) was convened from 16 18 June 2020.
- 2. In light of the impacts of the COVID-19 pandemic and the impossibility of holding a face-to-face meeting, an alternative approach was adopted, and the CLME+ Project Coordination Unit (PCU) on 3 April 2020 informed the members of the Project Steering Committee (PSC) of changes to the original arrangements for the meeting. The revised approach involved the following elements and steps:
 - The meeting would be held virtually, using a teleconferencing platform with simultaneous interpretation services and all the features required for the effective conduct of the meeting.
 - The CLME+ PCU would provide a virtual platform (www.loomio.org) for Steering Committee members to engage in review, discussion, negotiation, consensus-building. and, where possible and deemed appropriate, decision-making, during the months ahead of the virtual meeting itself. On 18 May, the PCU shared with members of the PSC a detailed Work Programme that identified the actions required from PSC members between that date and the end of the virtual PSC meeting. This Work Programme was provided as a "living document" and was continuously updated during that period as more reference materials became available, with links to these reference materials.
 - The virtual meeting of the PSC would then provide an opportunity to further discuss and resolve, in particular, those contentious and more complex matters that could not be successfully addressed in advance through the aforementioned platform.
 - The Government of Panama, current Chair of the Steering Committee, would convene the virtual CLME+ PSC Meeting for 16-18 June 2020.
- 3. Following the launch of discussions and consultations of the Loomio platform, the Delegation of the United States of America (USA) indicated that it was comfortable with the use of the platform to (a) identify areas of (potential) convergence, and (b) facilitate discussions ahead of the PSC meeting on matters where no such clear convergence existed yet, but that it was not comfortable with its use to make formal, final decisions, ahead of the meeting. The Delegation of Colombia similarly indicated that it was not in favour of using the platform to make decisions. Accordingly, the period leading to the formal opening of the meeting was used to facilitate exchanges among PSC members, gather and record preliminary recommendations, and conduct indicative pools, with all decisions deferred to the virtual meeting of the PSC.
- 4. The CLME+ Project Coordinating Unit, acting on behalf of the participating countries and project partners convened the meeting to:
 - Take high-level decisions related to "CLME+ Project Output 1.1- Decisions on coordination and cooperation arrangements and institutional mandates in line with SAP Strategy 3 cross- sectoral policy coordination."
 - Agree on the core elements of a Coordination Mechanism and on the way forward in relation to the process for establishing it.

- Update members of the Project Steering Committee on CLME+ Project (technical and financial) implementation status, and review/revision and approval of the 2020-2021 Work Plan and Budget.
- Review, revise and endorse the elements/components of a new project concept, to give sustainability and continuity to key CLME+ Project outputs and outcomes.
- 5. National Focal Points of CLME+ countries that have endorsed the CLME+ SAP or the CLME+ Project Concept Note, provided co-financing or endorsed the CLME+ Project Document, or their designated representatives, and representatives from the member organizations of the Project Executive Group (PEG), were invited to attend the meeting. Other countries and/or United Nations (UN) and non-UN regional and international organisations that expressed an interest in the CLME+ Project and its objectives were also invited to attend the meeting as observers. A total of one hundred and thirteen (113) participants attended part or all of the meeting. Annex 1 contains the list of participants.
- 6. In order to ensure the smooth running of the process, the CLME+ PCU invited PSC members to provide the following in advance of the virtual PSC meeting:
 - any possible changes in the composition of the delegation (vis-à-vis the original nominations that were submitted in response to the PCU's request of 14 January 2020);
 - the names, function(s) and contact details of any additional nominees that the PSC member might wish to add to its delegation;
 - the name and designation of the member's "head of delegation", for the purpose of participating in the Work Programme activities conducted through the Loomio platform as well as during the PSC meeting, noting that only these designates would be allowed to take the floor during the meeting; and
 - the names and designation of delegates that the PSC member would wish to add only for specific items under the Work Programme.

AGENDA ITEM 1 – OPENING OF THE MEETING AND WELCOME REMARKS

- 7. Mr. Patrick Debels, Regional Project Coordinator (RPC) of the CLME+ Project, welcomed participants on behalf of all staff members of the PCU, and thanked them for their commitment and their engagement in the preparatory processes leading to this meeting. He reminded the meeting of the role of the CLME+ Project and of its relevance to the needs of the region. He also stressed that, because of the importance of its agenda, and in spite of a challenging context, this meeting of the Steering Committee could well be remembered as a real milestone in the establishment of effective governance arrangements for the marine ecosystems of the region. He thanked the Government of Panama for its role as Chair of the Steering Committee and for convening this meeting, and reminded the meeting that the Government of Trinidad and Tobago continues to serve as Vice-Chair, while the Government of Saint Vincent and the Grenadines serves as Rapporteur. He invited the representative of the Government of Panama to address the meeting and formally open its proceedings.
- 8. Mr. Raul Pinedo of the Directorate of Coasts and Seas at Panama's Ministry of the Environment expressed his Government's pleasure in chairing this meeting, because of the importance of the issues to be considered and of the need to conserve and manage effectively the coastal and marine resources of the region. He noted that these resources have been affected by unsustainable use and contamination, and emphasised the value of transboundary cooperation to respond to existing threats and to develop the blue economy. This meeting, he noted, is particularly important as it will give participants the



opportunity to examine in detail the proposed governance arrangements for the region. He concluded by indicating that Ms. Leyka Del Carmen Martínez, Head of Department at the *Autoridad de los Recursos Acuaticos de Panamá* (ARAP), would chair the meeting's proceedings on his behalf, as he had previous commitments.

- 9. Mr. Christian Severin, Senior Environmental Specialist and lead for the International Waters focal area at the Global Environment Facility (GEF) expressed his pleasure to address the meeting on behalf of the Executive Director of the GEF. Noting the challenges posed by the current pandemic, he stressed the need to restore a balance between natural and human systems, as habitat degradation, biodiversity loss, unsustainable uses and ocean acidification are causing unprecedented impacts. He congratulated the region for its advances and leadership role in building common, transboundary governance arrangements for its coastal and marine ecosystems, and noted the need for projects such as CLME+ to demonstrate tangible results in stress reduction. He further challenged the region to share the valuable lessons learnt from its work, and congratulated the Steering Committee for convening a virtual meeting.
- 10. Mrs. Ana María Nuñez, Regional Technical Specialist for Waters, Oceans, Ecosystems and Biodiversity at the United Nations Development Programme (UNDP) reiterated her agency's commitment to support the CLME+ Project and the countries of the region in their search for sustainable development. Noting the peculiar circumstances under which this meeting is being held, she remarked that collaborative actions are the most effective, and therefore stressed the need to sustain the processes initiated by this project. She noted that the results obtained to date are consistent with global agreements and commitments. She thanked the team responsible for the preparation of this meeting for having made it possible under challenging conditions, and for the quality of the documentation provided to facilitate discussions and decisions. She also thanked all participants for their inputs into the Loomio platform, and recalled the extreme importance of the topics to be considered by this meeting, notably the themes of integrated governance, status of implementation, and sustainability of processes.
- 11. Ms. Katrin Lichtenberg, Senior Portfolio Manager, Europe and Central Asia Regional Office's Water and Energy Cluster, United Nations Office for Project Services (UNOPS), thanked the Government of Panama for convening and chairing this meeting, and expressed her pleasure and honour to participate in an essential yet very different meeting. She noted how the current global crisis reminds us all of the imperative to respect nature and manage natural resources carefully, and of the need to find creative ways to maintain close dialogue among countries and institutions. She noted that this meeting has very important items to consider, and called on participants to sustain their commitment to the objectives of the CLME+ Project and the processes it supports.
- 12. His Excellency Jean-Bernard Nilam, Ambassador delegate for Regional Cooperation in the West Indies-Guyana Area, noted that transboundary issues are a primary factor of environmental degradation and that they compromise the region's potential to develop the blue economy. He highlighted three critical areas in which value can be added. One is the environmental and economic impacts of *Sargassum*, and this is why a regional conference was organised in Guadeloupe in October 2019 to take stock of current knowledge and develop a regional research and action plan. The second priority should be the fight against plastic pollution, with this region possibly becoming the first region free of single-use plastic. France promotes a circular economy, and this is why a pilot project has been established for plastic waste processing. The third priority theme is the development of marine protected areas, with a major increase in France's coverage, and it is in this context that the *Parc Naturel Marin* of Martinique has been established. In conclusion, he stressed the need to develop the blue economy in the region, and to recognise the link between biodiversity conservation and economic development.





13. Mr. Patrick Debels, Regional Project Coordinator (RPC) of the CLME+ Project, then recalled the rules and procedures of the meeting, as well as the arrangements for participation in its deliberations. The Chairperson concluded this opening session by thanking all presenters and by asking the meeting facilitator, Mr. Yves Renard, to proceed with the consideration of the next agenda item.

AGENDA ITEM 2 – REVIEW OF THE PROGRESS REPORT ON THE PSC's ACHIEVEMENTS UNDER THE CURRENT WORK PROGRAMME

14. The facilitator presented a progress report on achievements of the PSC under the current Work Programme, with a summary of the comments, questions, recommendations and responses shared through the Loomio platform until midnight Colombia time on the evening of Friday 12 June 2020. Also included in this report are the records of the polls taken on several agenda items. The report is provided in Annex 2.

AGENDA ITEM 3 – REVIEW AND ADOPTION OF THE MEETING AGENDA

15. The Chairperson invited the meeting to review the Provisional Agenda, noting that, in coordination with the PCU, it had been decided to propose an agenda that is shorter than what ordinarily prevails at PSC meetings, because of the conditions under which this meeting is being held and the need to arrive at decisions and recommendations on a number of critical items. In the discussion that followed, the USA congratulated the PCU for the way this meeting had been prepared, thanked Panama for convening and chairing the meeting, and recommended a change in the wording of agenda item 5, to read "Discussion on Coordination Mechanism", instead of "Decision on Permanent Coordination Mechanism". The latter recommendation was supported by the delegations from Colombia and Guatemala, while the delegations of the Dominican Republic and UNDP expressed a preference to retain the word "Decision" in the formulation of this agenda item. With further clarification from the delegation of the USA and inputs from the delegations from The Bahamas, Colombia, the Dominican Republic and the Food and Agriculture Organisation of the United Nations (FAO), it was agreed that the wording "Discussion and possible decisions" should be accepted. The adoption of the revised agenda was moved by the Caribbean Regional Fisheries Mechanism (CRFM) and seconded by Jamaica and Suriname. The approved agenda is included as Annex 3 to the report.

AGENDA ITEM 4 – PROGRESS TOWARDS INTEGRATED OCEAN GOVERNANCE

16. This agenda item was introduced by Mr. Patrick Debels, who provided a brief overview of the progress made towards integrated ocean governance in the CLME+ region over the last 20 years, noting in particular the various milestones achieved by the region since the first PSC meeting held in Panama in 2006. He stressed that this meeting of the PSC aims at consolidating some of the processes and arrangements initiated then. One of the region's main achievements is the establishment of the Interim Coordination Mechanism, an arrangement that many other regions of the globe recognise as necessary to ensure effective and efficient ocean governance. Other significant achievements include the mobilisation of resources from the GEF and other sources, as well as the creation of the CLME+ Hub. He highlighted the catalytic role of the GEF-funded CLME+ project, and reminded participants that the politically endorsed Strategic Action Programme (SAP) provides a long-term vision of a healthy environment that optimises the contribution of coastal and marine ecosystems to socio-economic development and livelihoods in the region.

AGENDA ITEM 5 – DISCUSSION AND POSSIBLE DECISIONS ON THE COORDINATION MECHANISM

SUB-AGENDA ITEM 5.1 – CORE ASPECTS OF THE COORDINATION MECHANISM

- 17. Sub-agenda item 5.1 was introduced by Mr. Steffen Schwörer, supported by other members of the consulting team assembled by the Centre of Partnerships for Development (GlobalCAD). He stressed that the report entitled "Proposals for a permanent Coordination Mechanism and a Sustainable Financing Plan for Ocean Governance in the Wider Caribbean Region" submitted by GlobalCAD in 2019 and presented at this meeting remains preliminary and that these proposals are offered for discussion and consideration by the PSC. The presentation and the ensuing discussions focused in particular on: the objectives of the Coordination Mechanism; the geographic and thematic scopes it should cover; its core and supplementary functions; and its form and structure. In his presentation, Mr. Schwörer also recalled the key messages and recommendations made by PSC members on the Loomio platform, and showed how these had been considered in a revision of the proposals put forward.
- 18. The proposals were thoroughly discussed by the Steering Committee, with delegations making important comments and recommendations, regarding in particular:
 - the role of the Coordination Mechanism in relation to regional and national policy, with delegations emphasising the coordination function (as opposed to integration);
 - its geographic scope and in particular the possible mandate of the Coordination Mechanism with respect to the Gulf of Mexico, with consensus arising around a preference to retain the current scope of the CLME+ project;
 - the thematic scope, with several delegations noting the need to pay greater attention to climate and disaster resilience (as a cross-cutting theme relevant to all objectives and functions, with potential for resource mobilisation), and with a rich discussion on the possible merit of making specific reference to the development of the blue economy;
 - the core and complementary functions, with several comments and recommendations made by various delegations, including a confirmation that the function of the Coordination Mechanism is not to "dictate" policies or programmatic priorities to the signatories to the Memorandum of Understanding (MoU), and the need for absolute clarity in the language used to avoid misunderstanding in this regard;
 - the potential role of the Coordination Mechanism in supporting national governance mechanisms, considering the great diversity of needs and capacities within the region, with some countries requiring, and reaffirming their need for, such support in diverse areas such as policy development, institutional arrangements, research and data management, while others already have effective governance arrangements in place and would not require such support;
 - the inclusion, within the recommended functions of the Coordination Mechanism, of engaging collaboration with the Gulf of Mexico LME, especially in light of the earlier recommendation regarding geographic scope;
 - the form and structure of the Coordination Mechanism, with several participants expressing agreement on the main features of institutional design (three principal organs and support provided by Working Groups) and with comments made on specific areas such as decision-making rules and procedures, and the possibility of country representation on the Executive Group.
- 19. The proposals presented by the consultants identify core and complementary functions, and there was extensive discussion and valuable exchanges, both on the nature and wording of the various functions and on the difference between the two

categories (core and complementary). It was noted that the functions identified as complementary are in many respects as important as the core functions, but that they are labelled as such because they are subject to the Coordination Mechanism having the capacity (including the financial resources) to perform them. Several participants also noted the importance of knowledge management and data sharing within the functions to be performed by the Coordination Mechanism as a requirement for the effective performance of the other functions. It was therefore proposed to merge the two categories, but it was eventually noted that there would be benefits to maintaining the two categories, as it would help the Coordination Mechanism in setting priorities. Furthermore, it was noted that the Steering Group of the Coordination Mechanism would be able to modify the functions and re-allocate the categories.

- 20. In response to the presentation made when this item was introduced, the delegation of Colombia thanked the consulting team for the quality of its contribution, recalled the concerns it had expressed in previous meetings and consultations over the past two years, and reiterated its position that the priority for the region should be to strengthen existing institutions, not to establish a new structure.
- 21. The outcome of this discussion and the possible decisions identified under Agenda Item 5.1 are presented in Annex 4.

SUB-AGENDA ITEM 5.2 – ESTABLISHING MODALITY OF THE PERMANENT COORDINATION MECHANISM

- 22. This Sub-agenda Item was introduced by Dr. David Berry, a member of the GlobalCAD consultancy team, who focused on the rationale for recommending the Memorandum of Understanding (MoU) as the preferred modality, indicating that this is the most generally accepted instrument to serve a non-binding agreement. Dr. Berry noted that a number of useful comments were made on the Loomio platform during this meeting's preparatory phase, and that these had been integrated in a revised draft of the MoU and were reflected in his presentation. He further indicated that the MoU is an adequate format to establish a cooperative arrangement intended to function indefinitely and to govern the relationship between diverse partners (independent countries, non-independent countries and inter-governmental organisations IGO), without imposing legal commitments on the signatories. He noted that other instruments could have been used (e.g. a treaty or a declaration), but that these would prove less appropriate than the MoU in this particular context. In order to ensure that the agreement is indeed a non-binding instrument, the appropriate language must be used, making it clear in particular that the function of the Coordination Mechanism is not to "dictate" policies or programmatic priorities to the signatories to the MoU.
- 23. In the discussion that followed the presentation, several members of the Steering Committee expressed support for the MoU as a non-binding instrument, noting that the instrument should not confer a legal personality to the Coordination Mechanism. Specific language that suggests a binding nature of the agreement should therefore be avoided. In subsequent discussions, the delegation from Colombia reiterated its disagreement with the use of the MoU as the preferred instrument. The delegation of the USA further recommended the establishment of a drafting group to pursue work on the MoU after this meeting.

SUB-AGENDA ITEM 5.3 – PROCESS AND TIMELINE TOWARDS THE CREATION AND OPERATIONALIZATION OF A COORDINATION MECHANISM, AND HOSTING ARRANGEMENTS FOR A COORDINATION MECHANISM SECRETARIAT

- 24. Under this Sub-agenda Item, the Steering Committee considered the process and timeline towards the creation and operationalisation of a Coordination Mechanism, as well as the hosting arrangements for the Secretariat of the Coordination Mechanism. Mr. Patrick Debels briefly recalled the 20-year process that has led to the current initiative to establish a permanent Coordination Mechanism, and the expected transition period and arrangement, with a new GEF-funded project that would allow for the operationalisation of that Coordination Mechanism. Assuming that the decision to createthis permanent arrangement will eventually be made, with the need for a Secretariat, and considering the need for new GEF-funded projects to include a substantial proportion of on-the-ground activities, an efficient arrangement would be for the PCU of a successor GEF-funded project to serve as the Secretariat whenever the Coordination Mechanism is established and until the end of that project. This would present the advantage of giving the Coordination Mechanism more time to develop a sustainable financing strategy and to refine its functions and operations. A key challenge, however, will be to keep the transition period between CLME+ and the next project as short as possible, to ensure the continuity of the governance arrangements put in place by the region, with the need to sustain secretariat and coordination functions. Against this background, Mr. Debels recalled the invitation to submit expressions of interest to host the Secretariat of the Coordination Mechanism, and noted that it may have been somewhat premature, but that it led to the submission of an excellent submission from the Government of Honduras.
- 25. Dr. David Berry then provided additional details on the requirements for the creation of a Secretariat, indicating three possible options, namely: hosting by a participating country, hosting by an IGO, and sharing office space with an existing IGO, and he provided details on the features of each option. He indicated that in order to operate effectively, the Coordination Mechanism would need to have a legal personality. This could be done under national or international law, but registering as a not-for-profit entity under national law may not be adequate because this would make the Coordination Mechanism subject to the legislation of that country, with some risks involved. In the process of establishing a Secretariat, and regardless of the option selected, Dr. Barry noted, it would be important to engage the Ministry of External Affairs of the host country, and to explore opportunities for privileges and immunities.
- 26. In the discussion that followed, the USA noted that the options proposed by the consultants would all require an international legal personality, and that this may contradict the Steering Committee's expressed preference for a non-binding body. The USA however introduced the additional option of creating the Coordination Mechanism as a joint project of two or more IGOs. Meanwhile, UNOPS indicated that it offers the service of hosting multi-stakeholder arrangements, and that this may represent yet another option, with UNOPS providing the legal identity. The delegate from Honduras confirmed that country's interest in hosting the Secretariat, and indicated that it would be able to meet all the conditions and requirements put forward by the consultant in his presentation. Meanwhile, the delegate from The Bahamas indicated a similar interest on her country's behalf, but noted that the impact of the COVID-19 pandemic would have to be assessed before an offer could be made. The discussion on this Sub-agenda item confirmed the importance of the transition period, which should be used for further exploration and refinement of the various options and to put in place all the elements needed for a smooth and effective operation of the Coordination Mechanism.

AGENDA ITEM 6 – CLME+ PROJECT IMPLEMENTATION STATUS, BUDGET AND WORK PLAN

27. Ms. Laverne Walker, Deputy Project Coordinator, CLME+ PCU, and Mr. Ivan Pavletich Meza, Operations and Finance Manager, CLME+ PCU, shared the task of presenting this agenda item. Ms. Walker recalled that background documentation on the status of project implementation had been provided on the Loomio platform, where seven countries acknowledged



the documents while four others asked for clarification. She provided a quantitative analysis of implementation of project activities and of targets and milestones realised under components 1, 2, 4 and 5, described the status of flagship projects and main outputs, and identified those activities that have been delayed or put on hold because of the impact of the current pandemic. Ms. Walker confirmed that, in spite of challenges and delays accentuated or caused by the pandemic, progress is being made, and 46.5% of the milestones and targets have been achieved. She further noted that implementation of a number of the processes and activities initiated by the CLME+ Project is actually meant to continue beyond the timeframe of the current project.

- 28. Mr. Ivan Pavletich Meza then presented the status of financial implementation, with USD 10 million, representing 81% of the total budget (83% of budget allocated to implementing partners, and 71% of PCU budget), having been spent as of April 2020. He noted that there had been a substantial improvement in the rate of disbursement since the extension was approved, with 35% of the budget disbursed over the past fifteen months. He then provided more details on the rate of implementation per partner, noting that most had disbursed over 80% of their budget, and that the PCU is monitoring closely the partnerships where the rate of disbursement is low. With respect to the disbursement of funds allocated to the PCU, the lower rate of disbursement (71%, with USD 400,000 of unspent funds from the 2019 budget) can be explained in part by staff turnover and in part by the cancellation of travel because of the pandemic. The unspent funds have been reallocated to pending activities for 2020 2021.
- 29. The Meeting thanked the Deputy Project Coordinator and the Operations and Finance Manager for their presentations and for all the hard work done by the PCU and the partner agencies. The delegate from UNDP stressed the complexity of project implementation with 23 countries and several partner agencies, congratulated the PCU on the rate of implementation, and expressed confidence in the adaptation capacity of the PCU and its ability to cope with the challenges. It was however noted that some of the activities were at risk, and the possibility of an extension was raised. In conclusion, the Steering Committee acknowledged the technical and financial implementation status of CLME+ Project as presented.
- 30. Looking ahead, colleagues from the PCU noted that, with technical implementation currently due for completion by December 2020, all activities of partners would have to be completed by 31 August, in order to allow for final evaluation and reporting. The PCU's greatest responsibility, they noted, is to implement all activities with remaining funds, and this is made more challenging because of the impact of the pandemic on some activities, with a resulting increase in risk. A further extension of three months was therefore recommended, as partners have indicated that they should be able to complete all work by the end of 2020. Such an extension would allow the project to achieve all expected outcomes, to finalise flagship outputs and projects under component 3, and to facilitate a more active engagement of PSC members and a more meaningful integration of the results into the formulation of the proposal for a new project. On the Loomio platform, the CLME+ PCU had shared a revised CLME+ Project Work Plan and Budget, including a proposal for a second and final three-month project extension, from 30 April to 31 July 2021. As part of this revised schedule, the PCU would endeavour to conduct and submit an analysis of the status of implementation by September 2020, for submission to and consideration by the Steering Committee in October 2020. It was stressed that, in order to succeed, there would be need for strong discipline in implementation and in meeting contractual obligations, and it would be important for participating countries to take ownership of actions and processes.
- 31. In response to a question from the delegate from Colombia regarding the use of the USD 2 million that remain allocated to the PCU and its operations, it was noted that it would be useful to have more details on the allocation of these funds, and how the extension will have an impact on their use. The PCU therefore agreed to share this additional information, as







- requested by Colombia, and is available on the project website's intranet at www.clmeproject.org, Agenda Item 6.2 Annex PSC2006 AI6.2 Annex PCU Pending Activities and Budget 2020-21.
- 32. In conclusion, the Project Steering Committee: (a) approved the revised CLME+ Project Results Framework and work plan as presented; (b) approved the revised budget for the 2020-21 period as presented; (c) approved the decision to request an extension of project duration till 31 July 2021 to accommodate delays accentuated by COVID-19; and (d) urged the PCU to work diligently to complete of all technical activities at 31 March 2021.

AGENDA ITEM 7 - NEW UNDP/GEF CONCEPT NOTE (PIF): PROCARIBE+ PROJECT

- 33. Mr. Julian Roberts, the consultant assigned to the preparation of the Project Identification Form (PIF) for a new, successor project, presented initial thinking for a draft concept for this project. He recalled that the results framework had been shared with participants in advance of the meeting, emphasised that it is still a preliminary concept at this stage, and that the purpose of considering this at this meeting is to start the process of engaging the Steering Committee, with a view to reaching consensus over the coming weeks and months. He indicated that the intent is to present this PIF to the GEF Council in June 2021, and that in order to meet this deadline it would have to be submitted to the GEF Secretariat by March 2021. All partners should therefore be engaged during the course of this year, with the objective of having a full draft PIF by November, having consulted member countries in advance. Mr. Roberts then focused his presentation on the results framework, with four components proposed, reflecting four priorities previously identified, with one or two project outcomes under each component, and with specific outputs under each outcome. He indicated that, in line with the expectations from the GEF, there was an even balance between activities linked to institutional processes and those aimed at reducing stress on ecosystems.
- 34. Ms. Laverne Walker then presented a proposed timeline for the development of the new project concept, indicating that if it was approved in June 2021, one could expect approval of a Project Preparation Grant (PPG), with a timeframe of 12 months to prepare the new project proposal. This would allow for presentation of the full proposal to the GEF Council by June 2022 and project commencement hopefully by October 2022.
- 35. In the discussion that followed, the delegation from the USA noted that several of the points made during the meeting, particularly in relation to the Coordination Mechanism (component 1 of the proposed results framework), would be relevant to the design of the PIF and should be considered in further revisions of the draft results framework. The delegate of Colombia reiterated the intervention made in earlier meetings regarding the need to consult countries, through established national procedures and including GEF focal points, with a full draft of the PIF. This view was supported by Nicaragua and Suriname, while Guatemala noted that in most instances letters of endorsement should be obtained through the international cooperation offices at Ministries of Environment. The meeting therefore concurred on the need for clarity on the consultation and project preparation process. In response, Mr. Andrew Hudson, Head of the Water and Ocean Governance Programme, UNDP, underscored that the process to develop the PIF and the full proposal must indeed be a highly consultative process, but that the only formal requirement would be the transmission of the PIF through the GEF focal points with letters of endorsement. He stressed the importance of transparency and meaningful consultation in the project formulation process. Meanwhile, the delegate from the IOC advised the meeting that this must be seen as a step in the process of building a regional governance framework and in the implementation of the SAP, and that it is therefore critical for countries to be and remain engaged.

AGENDA ITEM 8 – WAY FORWARD

SUB-AGENDA ITEM 8.1 – OVERVIEW OF REMAINING PSC BUSINESS BETWEEN NOW AND END OF PROJECT

36. Under several agenda items during this Meeting, participants took note of the remaining business to be conducted between now and project end. These were taken into account when considering the following agenda item.

SUB-AGENDA ITEM 8.2 - DEFINING AND ADOPTING A CLEAR PROCESS FOR TAKING PSC DECISIONS AFTER THE VIRTUAL PSC MEETING

- 37. In introducing this agenda item, Mr. Patrick Debels stressed the importance of more dynamic interaction between the PCU, the consultants and the partners with the PSC, and indicated that it is in this spirit that the PCU had taken the initiative to present the PSC with a work programme (covering many steps over a period of several weeks) rather than simply a meeting agenda. If this approach is kept, and in order to advance the work programme between meetings, there may be a need to consider the rules and procedures for PSC decision-making, as these allow for decision-making outside of actual meetings. The Steering Committee should therefore review the ways in which it would be able to make decisions between now and closure of project, with the final meeting of the PSC tentatively scheduled for January 2021 (and without the possibility of knowing, at this stage, if this meeting could be held in person or if it would have to be held virtually). Until then, Mr. Debels proposed, three additional decision-making procedures can be used, namely: decision by email; use of a virtual consultation and decision-making platform (e.g. Loomio); and virtual intersessional meetings.
- 38. With specific reference to the MoU, the delegation of the USA recommended the formation of a Working Group, with two sub-groups, one focusing on the legal aspects and the other on the technical aspects. These groups would operate virtually and try to reach consensus, or identify options, for consideration by the Steering Committee (in the subsequent discussion of this recommendation under Agenda Item 10, it was recommended and agreed that a single Working Group would be more practical). In the discussion that followed, the delegation from CRFM indicated its agreement with the proposal made by the USA and its satisfaction with the use of virtual platforms. IOC stressed that the intersessional work is possibly the most important work to be done by the PSC, and that it is therefore critical to use the tools available to perform the various tasks, but ensuring that these tools indeed allow for decision-making, for example by establishing *ad hoc* working groups and by convening virtual meetings of the Steering Committee if deemed necessary to address a specific issue. In conclusion, several delegations indicated their preference for decisions made in intersessional meetings with full participation of Steering Committee members (taking into account the costs and effort required to convene such meetings), using working groups, online platforms and email exchanges for consultation. The Steering Committee also noted the need for a schedule, with clearly identified steps and procedures.

AGENDA ITEM 9 – ANY OTHER BUSINESS

39. Dr. Robin Mahon of the Centre for Resource Management and Environmental Studies (CERMES) of the University of West Indies, Cave Hill Campus reported on the status of the monitoring of the SAP under the Governance and Effectiveness Assessment Framework (GEAF). The process to establish a baseline against which performance of the SAP would be monitored and assessed was initiated in 2018, and questions on biodiversity, pollution and fisheries were sent to all

countries and IGOs, with the intent of producing a baseline report that would allow for the assessment of performance and would inform future adjustments to the monitoring instrument. To date, the status of responses is: 63% to the question on fisheries, 53% to the question on pollution and 58% to the question on biodiversity. Dr. Mahon indicated that there have been numerous interactions and reminders, that the original intent was to complete the baseline much sooner, and that there was now need to draw a line. He therefore took the opportunity of this presentation to encourage countries and IGOs that have not yet responded to do so without further delay. He also noted that since France has now joined the SAP, it should become easier to gather data from Guadeloupe and Martinique. In conclusion, the delegations from the CRFM and the IOC recommended to the Steering Committee that it urge delegates who have not yet responded to the questionnaire administered by CERMES to do so as soon as possible.

- 40. With reference to the question of the number of Member States Signatories required to commence the Memorandum of Understanding, the USA noted that the current draft of the MoU states that five States and five IGOs would have to become signatories in order for the MoU to come into force, and expressed the view that this number is too small, and that the USA would favour a ratio of two-thirds of the countries and IGOs. The delegate of the USA further indicated that this observation was made at this time simply to raise the issue, and that it would be considered formally at a later stage by the Working Group. Reacting to this intervention, the delegate from the IOC agreed that it was important to consider the number of endorsements, but that qualitative criteria are also needed to reflect the true extent of commitment of countries and agencies.
- 41. Mr. Patrick Debels brought a number of instruments and materials to the attention of the Steering Committee, with an invitation to PSC members to consult them and use them. He focused in particular on the Hub of CLME+, which is meant to cover broader domains than those covered by the CLME+ Project. It includes information on progress made in implementation of specific actions of the SAP, as well as project updates that allow one to track the status of projects and their links to the SAP. It also provides information on all actors (countries, partners, working groups), in order to increase transparency and facilitate communication among all participants in CLME+-related processes. Mr. Debels also mentioned the PCU's collaboration with IOC on the Caribbean Marine Atlas (CMA2), with maps created by Mr. John Knowles of the PCU, and with much of that material already available on line.

AGENDA ITEM 10 – REVIEW AND ADOPTION OF MEETING RECOMMENDATIONS AND DECISIONS

- 42. At the beginning of this session, the delegation of Colombia submitted a statement in which it reiterated its vision and position in relation to the establishment of a permanent Coordination Mechanism and indicated that it does not agree with the draft recommendations and decisions as circulated. Colombia however does not wish to break what appears to be a regional consensus, and therefore indicated that it would step aside on this matter. Colombia therefore requested the inclusion of this statement in the official record of this meeting, and that its position be noted whenever reference is made to the decision of this meeting in relation to the Coordination Mechanism. Colombia's statement is provided in Annex 5 to this report.
- 43. The Chairperson invited the delegate of Saint Vincent and the Grenadines, Rapporteur, to present the draft Recommendations and Decisions of the Meeting for review and adoption, with amendments as appropriate. These were displayed in real time to the Meeting through a multimedia projector in both languages, and discussed in detail by participants. The Recommendations and Decisions of the Intersessional Meeting of the Steering Committee, as approved

by this Meeting of the PSC, are included in Annex 6, while the Core Aspects of the Coordination Mechanism, as amended and discussed under this Agenda Item, are reflected in Annex 4.

AGENDA ITEM 11 – MEETING CLOSURE

- 44. In this closing session, several delegations expressed satisfaction with the progress made during the meeting, and thanked the Chairperson, the Facilitator, the Coordinator and staff of the CLME+ PCU and the consultants for making this encounter possible and productive, in spite of the challenges posed by the need to hold it virtually. Mr. Patrick Debels reminded the meeting of the hopes he had expressed at the start of the proceedings and noted with satisfaction that, after three days of arduous work in its first-ever virtual meeting, thanks to the inputs of all countries and individuals participating, the Steering Committee and the region as a whole had taken a major step forward. In her closing remarks, the Chairperson congratulated the delegations for their constructive contributions during three days of fruitful deliberations, and thanked the consultants for information and recommendations provided, the facilitator for the support provided to the Chair, the PCU team for its excellent preparations for and support to the proceedings, and the KUDO support team for providing a suitable platform.
- 45. The Meeting was officially closed at 13hrs53 Panama time on 18 June 2020.

ANNEX 1: LIST OF PARTICIPANTS

ANTIGUA AND BARBUDA	
Ms. Tricia Lovell	
Senior Fisheries Officer	
Fisheries Division	
Ministry of Agriculture, Lands, Fisheries and Barbuda Affairs	
Point Wharf Fisheries Complex	
Lower North Street, St. John's	
Tel: +1(268) 462 1372 or (268) 720 5910	
Email: trilov@hotmail.com & tricia.lovell@ab.gov.ag	
BAHAMAS	BAHAMAS
	Ms. Rochelle Newbold
	Director
, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,	Charlotte House, P.O Box N-7132
Nassau, The Bahamas	Nassau, N.P., The Bahamas
Tel: +1 (242) 393 1777 & (242) 424 0232	Tel: +1 (242) 322 4546
Email: protectorofthesea@gmail.com	Email: scartwright@best.gov.bs
PARRADOS	DADDADOC
BARBADOS	BARBADOS
Dr. Fozlo Leo Stanley Brewster	Mr. Travis A. Sinckler
Director	Senior Environmental Officer
Coastal Zone Management Unit, 8th Floor Warrens Tower II,	#103b Warrens Terrace East, Apt #1,
Warrens, St. Michael, Barbados	St. Thomas, Barbados 22026
` '	Tel: +1 (246) 535 4383
	Email: travis.sinckler@barbados.gov.bb
BARBADOS	BELIZE
Mrs. Joyce Jennifer Leslie	Mr. Mauro Eduardo Góngora
•	Fisheries Officer
. 5/	62 G Street South, Corozal Town, Belize
Economy	, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,
·	Tel: +1 (501) 601 8187
Tel: +1 (246) 535 5803	Email: megongora@hotmail.com
Email: Joyce.Leslie@barbados.gov.bb	-
CARIBBEAN NETHERLANDS	COLOMBIA
Mr. Yoeri De Vries	Ms. Andrea Ramírez



[es	T = =
Policy officer	Director Técnico
Ministry of Agriculture, Nature and Food Quality	Dirección de Asuntos Marinos, Costeros y Recursos
Tal. 1500 715 9202	Acuáticos
Tel: +599 715 8393 M: +599 781 0205	Calle 37 N° 8-40, Bogotá
555 152 5255	Tel: +1 (571) 3323 400
Email: Yoeri.devries@RijksdienstCN.com	Email: aramirez@minambiente.gov.co
COLOMBIA	COLOMBIA
Ma Kallu Marana	Ms. Ana María González
Ms. Kelly Moreno	
Profesional Especializado	Coordinadora del Grupo de Ordenamiento Ambiental
Ministerio de Ambiente y Desarrollo	Dirección de Asuntos Marinos Costeros y Recursos Acuáticos
Calle 37 N° 8-40	Calle 37 No. 8 – 40
Bogotá	Calle 37 No. 8 – 40
Tol. (1 (571) 2222 400 ovt-2477	Tel: +1 (571) 3323 400
Tel: +1 (571) 3323 400 ext:2477	Email: AMGonzalez@minambiente.gov.co
Email: kmoreno@minambiente.gov.co	
COLOMBIA	COLOMBIA
Ms. Yaisa Bejarano	Ms. Laura Bermúdez
Apoyo al Punto Focal Operativo GEF – Colombia	Asesora GEF Oficina de Asuntos Internacionales
Ministerio de Ambiente y Desarrollo	Ministerio de Ambiente y Desarrollo
Calle 37 N° 8-40	Calle 37 No. 8 – 40
	Bogotá
Bogotá	bogota
Tel: +1 (571) 3323 400	Tel: +1 (571) 3323 400
M: +1 (571) 301 32 77 116	M: +1 (571) 313 51 82 979
Email: ybejarano@minambiente.gov.co	Email: <u>lbermudez@minambiente.gov.co</u>
COLOMBIA	DOMINICA
COLOMBIA	DOMINICA
Ms. Sonia Jurado	Mr. Riviere Sebastien
Email: sonia.jurado@cancilleria.gov.co	Chief Fisheries Officer
	Government
	Tel: +1 (767) 2665291
DOMINICA	Email: sebastien65@ufl.edu
DOMINICA	
Ms. Wynnona Joseph	
Fisheries Officer	
Government	
Tel: (767) 266-5291	
Email: wynnonaj@gmail.com; josephwa@dominica.gov.dm	
DOMINICAN REPUBLIC	DOMINICAN REPUBLIC
DOMESTICAL CONTROL CONTROL	DOMESTICAL REPORTS
Ms. Toa Loaiza Lange	Ms. Nina Lysenko
Email: Toa.Lange@ambiente.gob.do	Coordinadora

Ministerio de Ambiente y Recursos Naturales Avenida Cayedano Germosén esa, Avenida Gregorio Luperón Ensanche El Pedregal, Código Postal 11107 Santo Domingo Tel: +1(809) 399 5593 M: +1 (809) 567 4300/ext. 7140 Email: :niahysenko@ambiente.gob.do FRANCE Mr. Clément Payeur Global ocean protection Ministry of Europe and foreign affairs Ministry of Europe and Foreign Af		
Luperón Ensanche El Pedregal, Código Postal 11107 Santo Domingo Tel: +1(809) 399 5593 M: +1 (809) 567 4300/ext. 7140 Email: ninalysenko@gmail.com Ninal.vsenko@gmail.com Ninal.vsenko@gmail.com Ninal.vsenko@gmail.com Ninistry of Europe and foreign affairs Mr. Clément Payeur Global ocean protection Ministry of Europe and foreign affairs Ambassador Jean-Bernard Nilam Ambassador Jean-Bernard Nilam Ambassador delegate for Regional Cooperation in the West Indies-Guyana Area Ministry of Europe and Foreign Affairs Ministry of turope and Foreign Affairs Ministry of the Overseas Tel: (+33) 618378867 Email: clement payeur@diplomatie gouv.fr GUATEMALA Ms. Luisa María Fernández Nombramiento del Ministro del MARN como Punto Focal proyecto CLME Ministrio de Ambiente y Recursos Naturales Tel: (502) 24230500 ext. 2704 Mr. (502) 30032001 Imfernandezblo@gmail.com; Imfernandez@marn.gob.gt GUYANA Mr. Denzil Bertram Roberts Chief Fisheries Officer Fisheries Department Ministry of Agriculture Regent & Shiv Chanderpaul Drive Georgetown, Guyana Tel: 592 2259559 / 592 641 9331 Email: fisheriesguyana@gmail.com HONDURAS Ms. Skarleth Pineda Del Secretario de Estado de la Secretaría de Recursos Naturales y Ambiente Km 18, carretera a Zamorano Tel: +1 (504) 3349-8552 Tel: +1 (504) 3175-0551		
Ensanche El Pedregal, Código Postal 11107 Santo Domingo Tel: +1(809) 399 5593 M: +1 (809) 567 4300/ext. 7140 Email: ninalysenko@ambiente gob.do FRANCE Mr. Clément Payeur Global ocean protection Ministry of Europe and foreign affairs Tel: (+33) 618378867 Email: clement_payeur@diplomatie_gouv.fr GUATEMALA Ms. Luisa María Fernández Nombramiento del Ministro del MARN como Punto Focal proyecto CLME Ministry of Europe and Ministro del MARN como Punto Focal proyecto CLME Ministerio de Ambiente y Recursos Naturales Tel: (502) 24230500 ext. 2704 Mr. (502) 30032001 Infernandezblo@gmail.com; Imfernandez@marn.gob.gt GUYANA Mr. Denzil Bertram Roberts Chief Fisheries Officer Fisheries Department Ministry of Agriculture Regent & Shiv Chanderpaul Drive Georgetown, Guyana Tel: 592 2259559 / 592 641 9331 Email: fisheriesguvana@gmail.com HONDURAS Ms. Skarleth Pineda Del Secretario de Estado de la Secretaría de Recursos Naturales y Ambiente Km 18, carretera a Zamorano Tel: +1 (504) 3349-8552 Tel: +1 (504) 3175-0551		
Santo Domingo Tel: +1(809) 399 5593 M: +1 (809) 567 4300/ext. 7140 Email: ninalysenko@mail.com Ninal.tysenko@mabliente.gob.do FRANCE Mr. Clément Payeur Global ocean protection Ministry of Europe and foreign affairs Tel: (+33) 618378867 Email: clement.payeur@diplomatie.gouv.fr Tel: (+33) 618378867 Email: clement.payeur@diplomatie.gouv.fr GUATEMALA Ms. Luisa Maria Fernández Nombramiento del Ministro del MARN como Punto Focal proyecto CLME Ministerio de Ambiente y Recursos Naturales Tel: (502) 24230500 ext. 2704 Ms. (502) 3032001 Imfernandezbio@gmail.com; Imfernandez@marn.gob.gt GUYANA Mr. Denzil Bertram Roberts Chief Fisheries Department Ministry of Agriculture Regent & Shiv Chanderpaul Drive Georgetown, Guyana Tel: 592 2259559 / 592 641 9331 Email: fisheriesguyana@gmail.com HONDURAS Ms. Skarleth Pineda Del Secretario de Estado de la Secretaría de Recursos Naturales y Ambiente Km 18, carretera a Zamorano Tel: +1 (504) 3349-8552 Tel: +1 (504) 3375-0551 Tel: +1 (504) 3375-0551		
Tel: +1(809) 399 5593 M: +1 (809) 567 4300/ext. 7140 Email: ninalysenko@gmail.com Nina.Lysenko@ambiente.gob.do FRANCE Mr. Clément Payeur Global ocean protection Ministry of Europe and foreign affairs Tel: (+33) 618378867 Email: clement.payeur@diplomatie.gouv.fr GUATEMALA Ms. Luisa María Fernández Nombramiento del Ministro del MARN como Punto Focal proyecto CLME Ministerio de Ambiente y Recursos Naturales Tel: (502) 24230500 ext. 2704 Mr. (502) 30032001 Imfernandezbio@gmail.com; Imfernandez@marn.gob.gt GUYANA Mr. Denzil Bertram Roberts Chief Fisheries Officer Fisheries Department Ministry of Agriculture Regent & Shiv Chanderpaul Drive Georgetown, Guyana Ms. Skarleth Pineda Del Secretario de Estado de la Secretaría de Recursos Naturales y Ambiente Km 18, carretera a Zamorano Tel: +1 (504) 3349-8552 Tel: (1504) 3349-8552 Tel: (1504) 3375-0551		
Email: https://www.ninalysenko@gmail.com PRANCE Mr. Clément Payeur Global ocean protection Ministry of Europe and foreign affairs Tel: (+33) 618378867 Email: dement.payeur@diplomatie.gouv.fr GUATEMALA Ms. Luisa María Fernández Nombramiento del Ministro del MARN como Punto Focal proyecto CLME Ministerio de Ambiente y Recursos Naturales Tel: (502) 3032001 Imfernandezbio@gmail.com: Imfernandez@marn.gob.gt GUYANA Mr. Denzil Bertram Roberts Chief Fisheries Officer Fisheries Department Ministry of Agriculture Regent & Shiv Chanderpaul Drive Georgetown, Guyana Tel: 592 2259559 / 592 641 9331 Email: fisheriesguyana@gmail.com HONDURAS Ms. Skarleth Pineda Del Secretario de Estado de la Secretaría de Recursos Naturalesy Ambiente Km 18, carretera a Zamorano Tel: +1 (504) 3349-8552 Tel: (502) 43175-0551 Tel: +1 (504) 3175-0551		Santo Domingo
Mr. Clément Payeur Global ocean protection Ministry of Europe and foreign affairs Tel: (+33) 618378867 Email: clement.payeur@diplomatie.gouv.fr Tel: (+33) 618378867 Email: clement.payeur@diplomatie.gouv.fr GUATEMALA Ms. Luisa María Fernández Nombramiento del Ministro del MARN como Punto Focal proyecto CLME Ministerio de Ambiente y Recursos Naturales Tel: (502) 24230500 ext. 2704 Mr. (502) 3032001 Imfernandezbio@gmail.com; imfernandez@marn.gob.gt GUYANA Mr. Denzil Bertram Roberts Chief Fisheries Officer Fisheries Department Ministry of Agriculture Regent & Shiv Chanderpaul Drive Georgetown, Guyana Tel: 592 2259559 / 592 641 9331 Email: fisheriesguvana@gmail.com HONDURAS Mr. René Alfredo Soto Del Secretario de Estado de la Secretaría de Recursos Naturales y Ambiente Km 18, carretera a Zamorano Tel: +1 (504) 3349-8552 Tel: 1504 3315-0551		Tel: +1(809) 399 5593 M: +1 (809) 567 4300/ext. 7140
FRANCE Mr. Clément Payeur Global ocean protection Ministry of Europe and foreign affairs Tel: (+33) 618378867 Email: clement.payeur@diplomatie.gouv.fr GUATEMALA Ms. Luisa María Fernández Nombramiento del Ministro del MARN como Punto Focal proyecto CLME Ministro de Ambiente y Recursos Naturales Tel: (502) 24230500 ext. 2704 Mr. (502) 30032001 Imfernandezbio@gmail.com: imfernandez@marn.gob.gt GUYANA Mr. Denzil Bertram Roberts Chief Fisheries Officer Fisheries Department Ministry of Agriculture Regent & Shiv Chanderpaul Drive Georgetown, Guyana Tel: 592 2259559 / 592 641 9331 Email: fisheriesguvana@gmail.com HONDURAS Ms. Skarleth Pineda Del Secretario de Estado de la Secretaría de Recursos Naturalesy Ambiente Km 18, carretera a Zamorano Tel: +1 (504) 3349-8552 FRANCE Ambassador Jean-Bernard Nilam Ambassador Jean-Bernard Nilatrios Ministry of Europe and Foreign Affare Ministry of Europe Alfred Ministry of Eur		Email: ninalysenko@gmail.com
Mr. Clément Payeur Global ocean protection Ministry of Europe and foreign affairs Tel: (+33) 618378867 Email: clement.payeur@diplomatie.gouv.fr GUATEMALA Ms. Luisa María Fernández Nombramiento del Ministro del MARN como Punto Focal proyecto CLME Ministerio de Ambiente y Recursos Naturales Tel: (502) 24230500 ext. 2704 Mr. (502) 30032001 Imfernandezbio@gmail.com; Imfernandez@marn.gob.gt GUYANA Mr. Denzil Bertram Roberts Chief Fisheries Officer Fisheries Department Ministry of Agriculture Regent & Shi o Chanderpaul Drive Georgetown, Guyana Tel: 592 2259559 / 592 641 9331 Email: fisheriesguyana@gmail.com HONDURAS Ms. Skarleth Pineda Del Secretario de Estado de la Secretaría de Recursos Naturales y Ambiente Km 18, carretera a Zamorano Tel: +1 (504) 3349-8552 Ambassador Jean-Bernard Nilam Ambassador delegate for Regional Cooperation in the West Indies-Guyana Area Ministry of Europe and Foreign Affairs Ministry of Europe and Foreign Aff		Nina.Lysenko@ambiente.gob.do
Global ocean protection Ministry of Europe and foreign affairs Tel: (+33) 618378867 Email: clement.payeur@diplomatie.gouv.fr Tel: (+33) 618478867 Email: clement.payeur@diplomatie.gouv.fr Tel: (+33) 618483899 Email: jean-bernard.nilam@outre-mer.gouv.fr GUATEMALA Ms. Luisa María Fernández Nombramiento del Ministro del MARN como Punto Focal proyecto CLME Ministerio de Ambiente y Recursos Naturales Tel: (502) 24230500 ext. 2704 M: (502) 30032001 Imfernandezbio@gmail.com; Imfernandez@marn.gob.gt GUYANA Mr. Denzil Bertram Roberts Chief Fisheries Officer Fisheries Department Ministry of turbe Georgetown, Guyana Tel: 592 2259559 / 592 641 9331 Email: fisheriesguyana@gmail.com Mr. René Alfredo Soto Del Secretario de Estado de la Secretaría de Recursos Naturales y Ambiente Km 18, carretera a Zamorano Tel: +1 (504) 3349-8552 Ambassador delegate for Regional Cooperation in the West Indies-Guyana Anea Ministry of turope and Foreign Affairs Ministry of the Overseas Ministry of the Overs	FRANCE	FRANCE
Ministry of Europe and foreign affairs Tel: (+33) 618378867 Email: clement.payeur@diplomatie.gouv.fr GUATEMALA Ms. Luisa María Fernández Nombramiento del Ministro del MARN como Punto Focal proyecto CLME Ministro de Ambiente y Recursos Naturales Tel: (502) 24230500 ext. 2704 Mf. (502) 30032001 Imfernandezbio@gmail.com; Imfernandez@marn.gob.gt GUYANA Mr. Denzil Bertram Roberts Chief Fisheries Officer Fisheries Department Ministry of Agriculture Regent & Shiv Chanderpaul Drive Georgetown, Guyana Tel: 592 2259559 / 592 641 9331 Email: fisheriesguyana@gmail.com HONDURAS Mr. René Alfredo Soto Del Secretario de Estado de la Secretaría de Recursos Naturales y Ambiente Km 18, carretera a Zamorano Tel: +1 (504) 3349-8552 West Indies-Guyana Area Ministry of Europe and Foreign Affairs Minis	Mr. Clément Payeur	Ambassador Jean-Bernard Nilam
Tel: (+33) 618378867 Email: clement.payeur@diplomatie.gouv.fr Tel: (+33) 618378867 Tel: (+33) 621843899 Email: jean-bernard.nilam@outre-mer.gouv.fr GUATEMALA Ms. Luisa María Fernández Nombramiento del Ministro del MARN como Punto Focal proyecto CLME Ministerio de Ambiente y Recursos Naturales Tel: (502) 24230500 ext. 2704 M: (502) 30032001 Imfernandezbio@gmail.com: Imfernandez@marn.gob.gt GUYANA Mr. Denzil Bertram Roberts Chief Fisheries Department Ministry of Europe and Foreign Affairs Ministry of the Overseas Ms. Nancy Sandoval E-mail: nsdipescagt@gmail.com Folia pescagt@gmail.com Folia pescagt@gmail.com	Global ocean protection	Ambassador delegate for Regional Cooperation in the
Tel: (+33) 618378867 Email: clement.payeur@diplomatie.gouv.fr Tel: (+33) 618378867 Tel: (+33) 621843899 Email: jean-bernard.nilam@outre-mer.gouv.fr GUATEMALA Ms. Luisa María Fernández Nombramiento del Ministro del MARN como Punto Focal proyecto CLME Ministerio de Ambiente y Recursos Naturales Tel: (502) 24230500 ext. 2704 M: (502) 30032001 Imfernandezbio@gmail.com: Imfernandez@marn.gob.gt GUYANA Mr. Denzil Bertram Roberts Chief Fisheries Department Ministry of Europe and Foreign Affairs Ministry of the Overseas Ms. Nancy Sandoval E-mail: nsdipescagt@gmail.com Folia pescagt@gmail.com Folia pescagt@gmail.com		West Indies-Guyana Area
Tel: (+33) 618378867 Email: clement.payeur@diplomatie.gouv.fr Tel: (+33) 621843899 Email: jean-bernard.nilam@outre-mer.gouv.fr GUATEMALA Ms. Luisa María Fernández Nombramiento del Ministro del MARN como Punto Focal proyecto CLME Ministerio de Ambiente y Recursos Naturales Tel: (502) 24230500 ext. 2704 M: (502) 30032001 Imfernandezbio@gmail.com; Imfernandez@marn.gob.gt GUYANA Mr. Denzil Bertram Roberts Chief Fisheries Officer Fisheries Department Ministry of the Overseas Tel: (+33) 621843899 Email: jean-bernard.nilam@outre-mer.gouv.fr GUATEMALA Ms. Nancy Sandoval E-mail: nsdipescagt@gmail.com Fisheries (502) 24230500 ext. 2704 Mr. (503) 30032001 Imfernandezbio@gmail.com; Imfernandez@marn.gob.gt GUYANA Mr. Denzil Bertram Roberts Chief Fisheries Officer Fisheries Department Ministry of the Overseas HONDURAS Mr. René Alfredo Soto Del Secretario de Estado de la Secretaría de Recursos Naturales y Ambiente Km 18, carretera a Zamorano Tel: +1 (504) 3349-8552 Tel: +1 (504) 3175-0551	, ,	
Email: clement.payeur@diplomatie.gouv.fr Tel: (+33) 621843899 Email: jean-bernard.nilam@outre-mer.gouv.fr GUATEMALA Ms. Luisa María Fernández Ms. Nancy Sandoval Ms. Nancy Sandoval E-mail: nsdipescagt@gmail.com E-mail: nsdipescagt@gmail.com Fel: (502) 24230500 ext. 2704 Mf. (502) 30032001 Imfernandezbio@gmail.com; Imfernandez@marn.gob.gt GUYANA Mr. Denzil Bertram Roberts Chief Fisheries Officer Fisheries Officer Fisheries Department Ministry of Agriculture Regent & Shiv Chanderpaul Drive Georgetown, Guyana Tel: 592 2259559 / 592 641 9331 Email: fisheriesguyana@gmail.com HONDURAS Ms. Skarleth Pineda Del Secretario de Estado de la Secretaría de Recursos Naturales y Ambiente Km 18, carretera a Zamorano Tel: +1 (504) 3349-8552 Tel: +1 (504) 3175-0551	Tel: (+33) 618378867	
Tel: (+33) 621843899 Email: jean-bernard.nilam@outre-mer.gouv.fr GUATEMALA Ms. Luisa María Fernández Nombramiento del Ministro del MARN como Punto Focal proyecto CLME Ministerio de Ambiente y Recursos Naturales Tel: (502) 24230500 ext. 2704 M: (502) 30032001 Imfernandezbio@gmail.com; Imfernandez@marn.gob.gt GUYANA Mr. Denzil Bertram Roberts Chief Fisheries Officer Fisheries Department Ministry of Agriculture Regent & Shiv Chanderpaul Drive Georgetown, Guyana Tel: 592 2259559 / 592 641 9331 Email: fisheriesguyana@gmail.com HONDURAS Ms. Skarleth Pineda Del Secretario de Estado de la Secretaría de Recursos Naturales y Ambiente Km 18, carretera a Zamorano Tel: +1 (504) 3349-8552 Tel: +1 (504) 3175-0551		
Email: jean-bernard.nilam@outre-mer.gouv.fr GUATEMALA Ms. Luisa María Fernández Nombramiento del Ministro del MARN como Punto Focal proyecto CLME Ministerio de Ambiente y Recursos Naturales Tel: (502) 24230500 ext. 2704 M: (502) 30032001 Imfernandezbio@gmail.com; Imfernandez@marn.gob.gt GUYANA Mr. Denzil Bertram Roberts Chief Fisheries Officer Fisheries Department Ministry of Agriculture Regent & Shiv Chanderpaul Drive Georgetown, Guyana Tel: 592 2259559 / 592 641 9331 Email: fisheriesguyana@gmail.com HONDURAS Ms. Skarleth Pineda Del Secretarío de Estado de la Secretaría de Recursos Naturales y Ambiente Km 18, carretera a Zamorano Tel: +1 (504) 3349-8552 Tel: +1 (504) 3175-0551		Tel: (+33) 621843899
Ms. Luisa María Fernández Ms. Luisa María Fernández Ms. Nancy Sandoval Proyecto CLME Ministerio de Ambiente y Recursos Naturales Tel: (502) 24230500 ext. 2704 Ms. (502) 30322001 Imfernandezbio@gmail.com; Imfernandez@marn.gob.gt GUYANA Mr. Denzil Bertram Roberts Chief Fisheries Officer Fisheries Department Ministry of Agriculture Regent & Shiv Chanderpaul Drive Georgetown, Guyana Tel: 592 2259559 / 592 641 9331 Email: fisheriesguyana@gmail.com HONDURAS Ms. Nancy Sandoval E-mail: nsdipescagt@gmail.com Mr. Denzil Bertram Roberts Chief Fisheries Officer Fisheries Department Ministry of Agriculture Regent & Shiv Chanderpaul Drive Georgetown, Guyana Tel: 592 2259559 / 592 641 9331 Email: fisheriesguyana@gmail.com HONDURAS Mr. René Alfredo Soto Del Secretario de Estado de la Secretaría de Recursos Naturales y Ambiente Km 18, carretera a Zamorano Tel: +1 (504) 3349-8552 Tel: +1 (504) 3175-0551		
Ms. Luisa María Fernández Nombramiento del Ministro del MARN como Punto Focal proyecto CLME Ministerio de Ambiente y Recursos Naturales Tel: (502) 24230500 ext. 2704 M: (502) 30032001 Imfernandezbio@gmail.com; Imfernandez@marn.gob.gt GUYANA Mr. Denzil Bertram Roberts Chief Fisheries Officer Fisheries Department Ministry of Agriculture Regent & Shiv Chanderpaul Drive Georgetown, Guyana Tel: 592 2259559 / 592 641 9331 Email: fisheriesguyana@gmail.com HONDURAS Ms. Nancy Sandoval E-mail: nsdipescagt@gmail.com HONDURAS Mr. Denzil Bertram Roberts Chief Fisheries Officer Fisheries Department Ministry of Agriculture Regent & Shiv Chanderpaul Drive Georgetown, Guyana Tel: 592 2259559 / 592 641 9331 Email: fisheriesguyana@gmail.com HONDURAS Ms. Skarleth Pineda Del Secretario de Estado de la Secretaría de Recursos Naturales y Ambiente Km 18, carretera a Zamorano Tel: +1 (504) 3349-8552 Tel: +1 (504) 3175-0551	CHATEMALA	
Nombramiento del Ministro del MARN como Punto Focal proyecto CLME Ministerio de Ambiente y Recursos Naturales Tel: (502) 24230500 ext. 2704 M: (502) 30032001 Imfernandezbio@gmail.com; Imfernandez@marn.gob.gt GUYANA Mr. Denzil Bertram Roberts Chief Fisheries Officer Fisheries Department Ministry of Agriculture Regent & Shiv Chanderpaul Drive Georgetown, Guyana Tel: 592 2259559 / 592 641 9331 Email: fisheriesguyana@gmail.com HONDURAS Ms. Skarleth Pineda Del Secretario de Estado de la Secretaría de Recursos Naturales y Ambiente Km 18, carretera a Zamorano Tel: +1 (504) 3349-8552 E-mail: nsdipescagt@gmail.com E-mail: nsdipescagt@gmail.com E-mail: nsdipescagt@gmail.com E-mail: nsdipescagt@gmail.com E-mail: nsdipescagt@gmail.com E-mail: nsdipescagt@gmail.com F-mail: nsdipescagt@gmail.com E-mail: nsdipescagt@gmail.com F-mail: nsdipescagt@gmail.com E-mail: nsdipescagt@gmail.com F-mail: nsdipescagt@gmail.com	GUATEMALA	GUATEMALA
Nombramiento del Ministro del MARN como Punto Focal proyecto CLME Ministerio de Ambiente y Recursos Naturales Tel: (502) 24230500 ext. 2704 M: (502) 30032001 Imfernandezbio@gmail.com; Imfernandez@marn.gob.gt GUYANA Mr. Denzil Bertram Roberts Chief Fisheries Officer Fisheries Department Ministry of Agriculture Regent & Shiv Chanderpaul Drive Georgetown, Guyana Tel: 592 2259559 / 592 641 9331 Email: fisheriesguyana@gmail.com HONDURAS Ms. Skarleth Pineda Del Secretario de Estado de la Secretaría de Recursos Naturales y Ambiente Km 18, carretera a Zamorano Tel: +1 (504) 3349-8552 E-mail: nsdipescagt@gmail.com E-mail: nsdipescagt@gmail.com E-mail: nsdipescagt@gmail.com F-mail: nsdipescagt@gmail.com	Ms. Luisa María Fernández	Ms. Nancy Sandoval
proyecto CLME Ministerio de Ambiente y Recursos Naturales Tel: (502) 24230500 ext. 2704 M: (502) 30032001 Imfernandezbio@gmail.com; Imfernandez@marn.gob.gt GUYANA Mr. Denzil Bertram Roberts Chief Fisheries Officer Fisheries Department Ministry of Agriculture Regent & Shiv Chanderpaul Drive Georgetown, Guyana Tel: 592 2259559 / 592 641 9331 Email: fisheriesguyana@gmail.com HONDURAS Ms. Skarleth Pineda Del Secretario de Estado de la Secretaría de Recursos Naturales y Ambiente Km 18, carretera a Zamorano Tel: +1 (504) 3349-8552 Tel: +1 (504) 3375-0551	Nombramiento del Ministro del MARN como Punto Focal	
Ministerio de Ambiente y Recursos Naturales Tel: (502) 24230500 ext. 2704 M: (502) 30032001 Imfernandezbio@gmail.com; Imfernandez@marn.gob.gt GUYANA Mr. Denzil Bertram Roberts Chief Fisheries Officer Fisheries Department Ministry of Agriculture Regent & Shiv Chanderpaul Drive Georgetown, Guyana Tel: 592 2259559 / 592 641 9331 Email: fisheriesguyana@gmail.com HONDURAS Ms. Skarleth Pineda Del Secretario de Estado de la Secretaría de Recursos Naturales y Ambiente Km 18, carretera a Zamorano Tel: +1 (504) 3349-8552 Tel: +1 (504) 3175-0551	proyecto CLME	
Tel: (502) 24230500 ext. 2704 M: (502) 30032001 Imfernandezbio@gmail.com; Imfernandez@marn.gob.gt GUYANA Mr. Denzil Bertram Roberts Chief Fisheries Officer Fisheries Department Ministry of Agriculture Regent & Shiv Chanderpaul Drive Georgetown, Guyana Tel: 592 2259559 / 592 641 9331 Email: fisheriesguyana@gmail.com HONDURAS Ms. Skarleth Pineda Del Secretario de Estado de la Secretaría de Recursos Naturales y Ambiente Km 18, carretera a Zamorano Tel: +1 (504) 3349-8552 Tel: +1 (504) 3175-0551		
M: (502) 30032001 Imfernandezbio@gmail.com; Imfernandez@marn.gob.gt GUYANA Mr. Denzil Bertram Roberts Chief Fisheries Officer Fisheries Department Ministry of Agriculture Regent & Shiv Chanderpaul Drive Georgetown, Guyana Tel: 592 2259559 / 592 641 9331 Email: fisheriesguyana@gmail.com HONDURAS Ms. Skarleth Pineda Del Secretario de Estado de la Secretaría de Recursos Naturales y Ambiente Km 18, carretera a Zamorano Tel: +1 (504) 3349-8552 Tel: +1 (504) 3175-0551	•	
Imfernandezbio@gmail.com; Imfernandez@marn.gob.gt GUYANA Mr. Denzil Bertram Roberts Chief Fisheries Officer Fisheries Department Ministry of Agriculture Regent & Shiv Chanderpaul Drive Georgetown, Guyana Tel: 592 2259559 / 592 641 9331 Email: fisheriesguyana@gmail.com HONDURAS Ms. Skarleth Pineda Del Secretario de Estado de la Secretaría de Recursos Naturales y Ambiente Km 18, carretera a Zamorano Tel: +1 (504) 3349-8552 Tel: +1 (504) 3175-0551		
GUYANA Mr. Denzil Bertram Roberts Chief Fisheries Officer Fisheries Department Ministry of Agriculture Regent & Shiv Chanderpaul Drive Georgetown, Guyana Tel: 592 2259559 / 592 641 9331 Email: fisheriesguyana@gmail.com HONDURAS Ms. Skarleth Pineda Del Secretario de Estado de la Secretaría de Recursos Naturales y Ambiente Km 18, carretera a Zamorano Tel: +1 (504) 3349-8552 Mr. René Alfredo Soto Del Secretarío de Estado de la Secretaría de Recursos Naturales y Ambiente Km 18, carretera a Zamorano Tel: +1 (504) 3349-8552 Tel: +1 (504) 3175-0551		
Mr. Denzil Bertram Roberts Chief Fisheries Officer Fisheries Department Ministry of Agriculture Regent & Shiv Chanderpaul Drive Georgetown, Guyana Tel: 592 2259559 / 592 641 9331 Email: fisheriesguyana@gmail.com HONDURAS Ms. Skarleth Pineda Del Secretario de Estado de la Secretaría de Recursos Naturales y Ambiente Km 18, carretera a Zamorano Tel: +1 (504) 3349-8552 Mr. René Alfredo Soto Del Secretarío de Estado de la Secretaría de Recursos Naturales y Ambiente Km 18, carretera a Zamorano Tel: +1 (504) 3349-8552 Tel: +1 (504) 3175-0551	internancezolo@ginan.com, internancez@main.gob.gt	
Chief Fisheries Officer Fisheries Department Ministry of Agriculture Regent & Shiv Chanderpaul Drive Georgetown, Guyana Tel: 592 2259559 / 592 641 9331 Email: fisheriesguyana@gmail.com HONDURAS Ms. Skarleth Pineda Del Secretario de Estado de la Secretaría de Recursos Naturales y Ambiente Km 18, carretera a Zamorano Tel: +1 (504) 3349-8552 Tel: +1 (504) 3175-0551	<u>GUYANA</u>	
Fisheries Department Ministry of Agriculture Regent & Shiv Chanderpaul Drive Georgetown, Guyana Tel: 592 2259559 / 592 641 9331 Email: fisheriesguyana@gmail.com HONDURAS Ms. Skarleth Pineda Del Secretario de Estado de la Secretaría de Recursos Naturales y Ambiente Km 18, carretera a Zamorano Tel: +1 (504) 3349-8552 Tel: +1 (504) 3175-0551	Mr. Denzil Bertram Roberts	
Ministry of Agriculture Regent & Shiv Chanderpaul Drive Georgetown, Guyana Tel: 592 2259559 / 592 641 9331 Email: fisheriesguyana@gmail.com HONDURAS Ms. Skarleth Pineda Del Secretario de Estado de la Secretaría de Recursos Naturales y Ambiente Km 18, carretera a Zamorano Tel: +1 (504) 3349-8552 Ministry of Agriculture Regent & Shiv Chanderpaul Drive Georgetown, Guyana HONDURAS Mr. René Alfredo Soto Del Secretario de Estado de la Secretaría de Recursos Naturales y Ambiente Km 18, carretera a Zamorano Tel: +1 (504) 3349-8552 Tel: +1 (504) 3175-0551	Chief Fisheries Officer	
Ministry of Agriculture Regent & Shiv Chanderpaul Drive Georgetown, Guyana Tel: 592 2259559 / 592 641 9331 Email: fisheriesguyana@gmail.com HONDURAS Ms. Skarleth Pineda Del Secretario de Estado de la Secretaría de Recursos Naturales y Ambiente Km 18, carretera a Zamorano Tel: +1 (504) 3349-8552 Ministry of Agriculture Regent & Shiv Chanderpaul Drive Georgetown, Guyana HONDURAS Mr. René Alfredo Soto Del Secretario de Estado de la Secretaría de Recursos Naturales y Ambiente Km 18, carretera a Zamorano Tel: +1 (504) 3349-8552 Tel: +1 (504) 3175-0551	Fisheries Department	
Regent & Shiv Chanderpaul Drive Georgetown, Guyana Tel: 592 2259559 / 592 641 9331 Email: fisheriesguyana@gmail.com HONDURAS Ms. Skarleth Pineda Del Secretario de Estado de la Secretaría de Recursos Naturales y Ambiente Km 18, carretera a Zamorano Tel: +1 (504) 3349-8552 Mr. René Alfredo Soto Del Secretario de Estado de la Secretaría de Recursos Naturales y Ambiente Km 18, carretera a Zamorano Tel: +1 (504) 3175-0551		
Georgetown, Guyana Tel: 592 2259559 / 592 641 9331 Email: fisheriesguyana@gmail.com HONDURAS Ms. Skarleth Pineda Del Secretario de Estado de la Secretaría de Recursos Naturales y Ambiente Km 18, carretera a Zamorano Tel: +1 (504) 3349-8552 Mr. René Alfredo Soto Del Secretario de Estado de la Secretaría de Recursos Naturales y Ambiente Km 18, carretera a Zamorano Tel: +1 (504) 3175-0551		
Tel: 592 2259559 / 592 641 9331 Email: fisheriesguyana@gmail.com HONDURAS Ms. Skarleth Pineda Del Secretario de Estado de la Secretaría de Recursos Naturales y Ambiente Km 18, carretera a Zamorano Tel: +1 (504) 3349-8552 HONDURAS Mr. René Alfredo Soto Del Secretario de Estado de la Secretaría de Recursos Naturales y Ambiente Km 18, carretera a Zamorano Tel: +1 (504) 3175-0551	•	
Email: fisheriesguyana@gmail.com HONDURAS Ms. Skarleth Pineda Del Secretario de Estado de la Secretaría de Recursos Naturales y Ambiente Km 18, carretera a Zamorano Tel: +1 (504) 3349-8552 HONDURAS Mr. René Alfredo Soto Del Secretario de Estado de la Secretaría de Recursos Naturales y Ambiente Km 18, carretera a Zamorano Tel: +1 (504) 3175-0551		
HONDURAS Ms. Skarleth Pineda Del Secretario de Estado de la Secretaría de Recursos Naturales y Ambiente Km 18, carretera a Zamorano Mr. René Alfredo Soto Del Secretario de Estado de la Secretaría de Recursos Naturales y Ambiente Km 18, carretera a Zamorano Tel: +1 (504) 3349-8552 Tel: +1 (504) 3175-0551	Tel: 592 2259559 / 592 641 9331	
Ms. Skarleth Pineda Del Secretario de Estado de la Secretaría de Recursos Naturales y Ambiente Km 18, carretera a Zamorano Tel: +1 (504) 3349-8552 Mr. René Alfredo Soto Del Secretario de Estado de la Secretaría de Recursos Naturales y Ambiente Km 18, carretera a Zamorano Tel: +1 (504) 3175-0551	Email: fisheriesguyana@gmail.com	
Del Secretario de Estado de la Secretaría de Recursos Naturales y Ambiente Km 18, carretera a Zamorano Tel: +1 (504) 3349-8552 Del Secretario de Estado de la Secretaría de Recursos Naturales y Ambiente Km 18, carretera a Zamorano Tel: +1 (504) 3175-0551	HONDURAS	HONDURAS
Del Secretario de Estado de la Secretaría de Recursos Naturales y Ambiente Km 18, carretera a Zamorano Tel: +1 (504) 3349-8552 Del Secretario de Estado de la Secretaría de Recursos Naturales y Ambiente Km 18, carretera a Zamorano Tel: +1 (504) 3175-0551	Ms. Skarleth Pineda	Mr. René Alfredo Soto
Naturales y Ambiente Km 18, carretera a Zamorano Tel: +1 (504) 3349-8552 Naturales y Ambiente Km 18, carretera a Zamorano Tel: +1 (504) 3175-0551		
Km 18, carretera a Zamorano Km 18, carretera a Zamorano Tel: +1 (504) 3349-8552 Tel: +1 (504) 3175-0551		
Tel: +1 (504) 3349-8552 Tel: +1 (504) 3175-0551		
	Mil 10, Carretera a Zamorano	Kill 10, calletela a Zalliolalio
Email: Spineda85miambiente@gmail.com Email: Sotorene1959@yahoo.es		Tel: +1 (504) 3175-0551
	Email: Spineda85miambiente@gmail.com	Email: Sotorene1959@yahoo.es



JAMAICA .	JAMAICA
Mr. Courtney Cole	Mr. Ian Keith Jones
Chief Technical Director Special Projects: Ministry of Industry	Senior Fisheries Officer
Commerce Agriculture and Fisheries	Ministry of Indusrty, Commerce, Agriculture and Fisheries
Lot 644 Duncans Hill, Falmouth P.O.,	4, Donhead Avenue, Kingston 6, Jamaica
Trelawny Jamaica West Indies	
	Tel: +1 (876) 818 0863
Tel: +1 (876) 434 1803	Email: ikjones007@yahoo.com
Email: cbcole@micaf.gov.jm	
MEXICO	MEXICO
Mr. Salomón Díaz	Biol. Roberto Rosado
Director de Ordenamiento Ecológico	Subdirector de asesoría técnica
Secretaría de Medio Ambiente y Recursos Naturales	Secretaría de Medio Ambiente y Recursos Naturales
(SEMARNAT)	(SEMARNAT)
Tel: +1 (55) 562806000 ext. 25879	Tel: +1 (55) 54900900 ext. 25816
Email: salomon.diaz@semarnat.gob.mx	M: +1 (55) 12 54 44 13
	Email: <u>roberto.rosado@semarnat.gob.mx</u>
MEXICO	
Mr. Miguel Fragoso	
Secretaría de Medio Ambiente y Recursos Naturales	
(SEMARNAT)	
Email: miguel.fragoso@semarnat.gob.mx	
NICARAGUA	NICARAGUA
Mr. Panaldy Antonio Parnuty Navarra	Mr. Fernando Antonio Palacios Moreno
Mr. Renaldy Antonio Barnuty Navarro Director de Investigaciones Pesqueras INPESCA	Especialista en Recursos Hidrobiológicos
Instituto Nicaraguense de Pesca y Acuicultura INPESCA	Ministerio del Ambiente y Los Recursos Naturales
The state of the s	(MARENA)
Tel. +1 (505) 253 42223	\(\text{\constraint}\)
M: +1 (505) 84 20 41 10	Tel. +1 (505) 8977 3033
Email: rbarnutti@inpesca.gob.ni	M: +1 (505) 22 63 13 43 & 22 33 11 13
	Email personal: fpalacios@marena.gob.ni

PANAMA

Ms. Leyka Del Carmen Martínez Jefa del Depto. De Manejo de los Recursos Acuáticos Autoridad de los Recursos Acuáticos de Panamá ARAP

M: +1 (507) 67 92 84 04 Email: lmartinez@arap.gob.pa

PANAMA

Ms. Liz Montilla

Dirección General de Ordenación y Manejo Integral Autoridad de los Recursos Acuáticos de Panamá

Edificio La Riviera

Avenida Justo Arosemena y calle 45 Bella Vista, Rep. De Panamá

Email: liz.montilla@arap.gob.pa

PANAMA

Ms. Nynoska Araceli Real Aguilar Técnica del Departamento de Ordenamiento de Espacios de

Costas y Mares (apoyo de los puntos focales nacionales) Ministerio de Ambiente, Dirección de Costas y Mares

Tel: +1 (507) 232 9640 M: +1 (507) 63 95 82 37

Email: nreal@miambiente.gob.pa

PANAMA

Mr. José Casas

Director Nacional Costas y Mares (Suplente del Punto

Ministerio de Ambiente, Dirección de Costas y Mares

M: +1 (507) 66 49 45 86

Email: jcasas@miambiente.gob.pa

PANAMA

Mr. Jorge Jaén Bonilla

Jefe del Departamento de Ordenamiento de Espacios de Costas y Mares (apoyo de los puntos focales nacionales) Ministerio de Ambiente, Dirección de Costas y Mares

Tel: +1 (507) 232-9621/9673 M: +1 (507) 6695-5854

Email: <u>jejaen@miambiente.gob.pa</u>

PANAMA

Mr. Raul Pinedo

Asistente de la Oficina del Punto Focal Operativo GEF Panamá

Ministerio de Ambiente, Dirección de Costas y Mares

M: +1 (507) 6101-9663

Email: rpinedo@miambiente.gob.pa

ST. KITTS and NEVIS

Ms. Nikkita Browne **OCEANOGRAPHY & GIS OFFICER Department of Marine Resources** Ministry of Agriculture, Marine Resources

C. A Paul Southwell Industrial Park, Basseterre, St. Kitts

Tel: +1 (869) 465 8045

Email: nikkita.browne@dmrskn.com

ST. KITTS and NEVIS

Mr. Thomas Marc Xavier Williams **Director of Marine Resources** Bay Road, Basseterre, St. Kitts

Tel: +1 (869) 4658045 / +1 (869) 6681188

Email: marcwill3@aol.com / dmrskn@gmail.com







SAINT L	UCIA
---------	------

Mrs. Sarita Williams-Peter Chief Fisheries Officer **Department of Fisheries**

Ministry of Agriculture, Fisheries, Physical Planning, Natural

Resources and Co-operatives

Conway Post Office, Castries LC04 301, Saint Lucia

Tel.: +1 (758) 468 4135/43 Email: sarita.peter@govt.lc

SAINT LUCIA

Mrs. Thecla Sabrina Joseph **Assistant Registrar** Saint Lucia Air and Sea Ports Authority

Tel: +1 (758) 4575152 M: +1 (758) 7284807

Email: thecla.joseph@slaspa.com

SAINT LUCIA

Mr. Ferdinand Timothy **Tourism Officer**

Ministry of Tourism, Information & Broadcasting, Culture &

Creative Industries

Email: timothy.ferdinand@govt.lc

Tel: +1 (758) 468 4609 M: +1 (758) 724 7108

SAINT LUCIA

Mr. Kareem Alleyne Crown Counsel

Attorney General's Chambers

Email: kareem.alleyne@govt.lc Tel: +1 (758) 468 3276

M: +1 (758) 4846504

SAINT LUCIA

Ms. Lavina Alexander Sustainable Development and Environment Officer III Department of Sustainable Development, Ministry of Education, Innovation, Gender Relations and Sustainable

Email: lalexander@sde.gov.lc

Tel: +1 (758) 468 5833

SAINT LUCIA

Ms. Annette Rattigan-Leo

Chief Sustainable Development & Environment Officer Department of Sustainable Development

Email: annetteleo.sde@gmail.com

M: +1 (758) 724 7468

SAINT LUCIA

Development

Mr. Thomas Nelson

Deputy Chief Fisheries Officer Department of Fisheries (DOF) Ministry of Agriculture, Fisheries, Physical Planning, Natural Resources and Co-operatives (MAFPPNRC)

Email: thomas.nelson@govt.lc M: +1 (758) 468 4136/43

SAINT VINCENT AND THE GRENADINES

Ms. Deborah Daniel Williams Agricultural Planning Officer

Ministry of Agriculture, Forestry, Fisheries, Rural

Transformation, Industry and Labour

SAINT VINCENT AND THE GRENADINES

Mr. Kris Isaacs Senior Fisheries Officer **Fisheries Division**









Land the same of t
Richmond Hill, Kingstown
Tel: +1 (784) 431 9118
Email: debbidaniel@gmail.com
SURINAME
Mr. Zojindra Arjune
Senior policy officer
Department of Fisheries, Ministry of Agriculture, Animal
Husbandry and Fisheries
Kasimbegweg no. 79 Nieuw Amsterdam, district
Commewijne, Suriname
, ,
Tel.: +1 (597) 8668301
Email: zojindra@gmail.com
TRINIDAD & TOBAGO
Ms. Lara Andrea Ferreira
Fisheries Officer
Fisheries Division
Ministry of Agriculture, Land and Fisheries
Western Main Rd
Chaguaramas, Trinidad
Chagaaramas, rriinaaa
Tel: +1 (868) 634 4504/5
Email: Iferreira@gov.tt
TRINIDAD & TOBAGO
Ms. Ric Javed Ali
Ministry of Planning and Development
Trinidad and Tobago
Email: ric.ali@planning.gov.tt
TRINIDAD & TOBAGO
Ms. Elizabeth Mahammed
Senior Fisheries Officer
Fisheries Division
Ministry of Agriculture, Land and Fisheries
#35 Cipriani Boulevard, Newtown, Port of Spain, Trinidad
and Tobago
1
Tel: +1 (868) 625 9358 (office) & (868) 281 9310 (mobile)

TRINIDAD & TOBAGO	
TRINIDAD & TODAGO	
Ms. Mary Tang Yew	
Email: yewtam@foreign.gov.tt	
UNITED STATES OF AMERICA	UNITED STATES OF AMERICA
<u> </u>	<u> </u>
Ms. Samantha Dowdell	Ms. Iris Lowery
International Relations Specialist	Attorney-Advisor, NOAA Office of the General Counsel
NOAA Office of International Affairs	263 13th Avenue South, St. Petersburg, FL 33701
	, , , , ,
Tel: +1 (202) 482 5144 (direct)	Tel: +1 (727) 551 5731
Email: samantha.dowdell@noaa.gov	Email: iris.lowery@noaa.gov
UNITED STATES OF AMERICA	UNITED STATES OF AMERICA
Ms. Katherine Gorove	Mr. Van Reidhead
Delegation Legal Adviser	International Relations Officer
U.S. Department Of State; 2201 C Street, N.W.,	
Washington, DC 20520	Tel: +1 (202) 647 3947
	Email: reidheadve@state.gov
Email: gorovekm@state.gov	
UNITED STATES OF AMERICA	
Ms. Elizabeth McLanahan	
Director, Office of International Affairs	
National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration	
Email: elizabeth.mclanahan@noaa.gov	

INSTITUTIONS	
Association of Caribbean States (ACS)	ACS
AA A	
Mr. Arturo Lopez Portillo	Ms. Cherise Trotman
Director Of Disaster Risk Reduction, Environment And The	Adviser, Disaster Risk Reduction, Environment and The
Caribbean Sea	Caribbean Sea
Caribbean Sea Commission	Trinidad and Tobago
22 Queen's Park West 1b Port Of Spain, Trinidad And Tobago	
Trinidad and Tobago	Tel: +1 (868) 329 7064
	Email: ctrotman@acs-aec.org
Tel: +1 (868) 274 1248	
Email: alopez@acs-aec.org	





Caribbean Natural Resources Institute (CANARI)	CARIBBEAN COMMUNITY (CARICOM) SECRETARIAT
Ms. Nicole Leotaud	Mr. Kareem Jamal Sabir
Executive Director	Senior Project Officer
11 Valley Springs, Cassia Drive, Petit Valley,	Sustainable Development
Trinidad and Tobago	P.O. Box 10827, Turkeyen, Greater Georgetown, Guyana
Tel: +1 (868) 638 6062	Tel: +1 (592) 222 0001
Email: nicole@canari.org	Email: kareem.sabir@caricom.org
CARICOM SECRETARIAT	Central American Commission for the Environment &
<u> </u>	Development (CCAD)
Ms. Amrikha Singh	
Programme Manager	Mr. Salvador Nieto
Sustainable Development	Jefe de delegación
P.O. Box 10827, Turkeyen, Greater Georgetown, Guyana	
, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,	Tel: +503 22488843
Tel: 592-222-0001 Ext 2627	Email: snieto@sica.int
Email: amrikha.singh@caricom.org	
CCAD	<u>CERMES</u>
Mr. Mario Escobedo	Mr. Patrick McConney
Director Proyecto MAR2R	Director
	Centre for Resource Management and Environmental
Boulevard Cancillería Edificio SICA 3er nivel,	Studies (CERMES)
Antiguo Cuscatlán, El Salvador.	University of the West Indies, Cave Hill Campus,
	St. Michael, Barbados
Email: mescobedo@sica.int	T (245) 447 4725
	Tel: +1 (246) 417 4725
CERNAGO	Email: patrick.mcconney@gmail.com
<u>CERMES</u>	
Professor Robin Mahon	
Centre for Resource Management and Environmental	
Studies (CERMES)	
University of the West Indies, Cave Hill Campus	
St. Michael, Barbados	
St. Michael, Darbados	
Tel: +1(246) 231 6782	
Email: prof.mahon@gmail.com	
Caribbean Regional Fisheries Mechanism (CRFM)	CRFM
Mr. Milton Haughton	Mr. Potor Murray
Mr. Milton Haughton Executive Director	Mr. Peter Murray
	Advisor, Fisheries Management and Development
CRFM Secretariat 807 Bella Vista, Belize City, Belize	Tel: +1 (501) 223 4443
007 Delia Vista, Delize City, Delize	Email: peter.a.murray@crfm.int & secretariat@crfm.int
	Linan. peter.a.murray@crim.int & secretariat@crim.int

Tel: +1 (501) 610 3315	
Email: milton.haughton@crfm.int	
Linux international internatio	
CRFM	CRFM
Mrs. June Henrietta Masters	Ms. Maren Dee Headley
Statistics and Information Analyst	Programme Manager, Fisheries Management and
,	Development
Tel: +1(784) 457 3474	·
Email: june.masters@crfm.int	Tel: +1(784) 457 3474
	Email: maren.headley@crfm.int
Food and Agriculture Organization (FAO)	FAO
Dr. Yvette Diei Epse Ouadi	Mr. Jeremy Mendoza
Fishery and Aquaculture Officer	International Consultant
Secretary of the Western Central Atlantic Fishery	T 104 COOF COOF C
Commission (WECAFC)	Tel: +34 638562653
Tal. : 1/245\ 426 7110	Email: jeremy.mendozahill@fao.org
Tel: +1(246) 426 7110 Email: yvette.dieiouadi@fao.org	
Email. yvette.ulelouaul@1ao.org	
FAO	ORGANISATION OF EASTERN CARIBBEAN STATES (OECS)
	COMMISSION
Mr. Terrence Phillips	
'	Mr. David Vincent Robin
Email: terrence.phillips@fao.org	Programme Coordinator
	Ocean Governance and Fisheries
	OECS Commission, Morne Fortune, Castries, Saint Lucia
	Tel: +1 (758) 455 6344 / +1 (758) 285 5459
	Email: david.robin@oecs.int
	Email: david:10bili@0ecs.int
Gulf and Caribbean Fisheries Institute (GCFI)	<u>GCFI</u>
Mr. Robert Glazer	Mr. Alejandro Acosta
Gulf Caribbean Fisheries Institute	Gulf Caribbean Fisheries Institute
San San San Honorico Historico	San San Harries Histories
Tel: +1 (305) 942 1814	Tel: +1 (305) 676 3273
Email: bob.glazer@gcfi.org	Email: alejandro.acosta@gcfi.org

Lic. Reinaldo Morales Director Regional OSPESCA Mrs. Ana María Nuñez Regional Technical Specialist for Waters, Oceans, Ecosystems and Biodiversity Nature, Climate and Energy Bureau for Policy and Programme Support / Global Policy Network United Nations Development Programme Regional Center for LAC Email: anamaria.nunez@undp.org WNS. Anamaria.nunez@undp.org Wrs. Heana Lopez Programme Officer Biodiversity Cartagena Convention Secretariat Tel. +1 (876) 922 9257 Email: lieana.lopez@un.org UNEP Mr. Christopher Corbin Programme Officer/Officer in Charge Pollution and Communications Sub-Programmes Cartagena Convention Secretariat Ecosystems Division UN Environment 14-20 Port Royal Street Kingston, JaMAICA Tel. +1 (876) 922 9292 Faral: (4876) 922 929	<u>OSPESCA</u>	UNDP
Mr. Andrew Hudson United Nations Development Programme Email: andrew.hudson@undp.org Tel. +1 (876) 922 9267 Email: ileana Lopez Programme Officer Biodiversity Cartagena Convention Secretariat Tel. +1 (876) 922 9267 Email: ileana lopez@un.org UNEP UNEP Dr. Lorna Inniss Programme Officer/Officer in Charge Pollution and Communications Sub-Programmes Cartagena Convention Secretariat Ecosystems Division UN Environment 14-20 Port Royal Street Kingston, JAMAICA Tel. +1 (876) 922 9267-69 Fax +1 (876) 922 9267-69 Fax +1 (876) 922 9292 Email: christopher.corbin@un.org UNEP Mrs. Sancha Foreman Email: sancha.foreman@un.org UNESCO – IOC Mr. Cesar Toro Head UNESCO IOC Regional Office for IOCARIBE Torices, Edificio Chambacu, Oficina 405, Cra 3B # 26-78, Cartagena Tel: +1 (57) 664 0955 Email: ctoro@unesco.org Mrs. Loroa Inniss Principal Coordination Officer Cartagena Convention Secretariat Tel. *1 (57) 664 0955 Email: i.ena lopez Torices, Edificio Chambacu, org Mrs. Lucy Scott Project Manager Ocean InfoHub Email: lucy.scott@asclme.org Email: lucy.scott@asclme.org	Director Regional OSPESCA Tel: +1 (503) 7737 0921	Regional Technical Specialist for Waters, Oceans, Ecosystems and Biodiversity Nature, Climate and Energy Bureau for Policy and Programme Support / Global Policy Network United Nations Development Programme Regional Center for LAC Email: anamaria.nunez@undp.org
United Nations Development Programme Email: andrew.hudson@undp.org Tel. +1 (876) 922 9267 Email: ileana.lopez@un.org UNEP Mr. Christopher Corbin Programme Officer for Incharge Prollution and Communications Sub-Programmes Cartagena Convention Secretariat Ecosystems Division UN Environment UNEP Email: ileana.lopez@un.org Tel. +1 (876) 922 9267 Email: ileana.lopez@un.org Dr. Lorna Inniss Principal Coordination Officer Cartagena Convention Secretariat Ecosystems Division UN Environment Email: lorna.inniss@un.org Tel. 876-366-9241 Email: lorna.inniss@un.org UNEP Mrs. Sancha Foreman Email: sancha.foreman@un.org UNEP Mrs. Sancha Foreman Email: sancha.foreman@un.org UNESCO - IOC Mr. Cesar Toro Head UNESCO IOC Regional Office for IOCARIBE Torices, Edificio Chambacu, Oficina 405, Cra 38 # 26-78, Cartagena Tel: +1 (57) 664 0955 Email: c.toro@unesco.org Programme Officer Biodiversity Cartagena Convention Secretariat Tel. +1 (876) 922 92926 Email: lucy.scott@asclme.org Email: lucy.scott@asclme.org Email: lucy.scott@asclme.org	UNDP	UNEP
Winder Survivors of the	United Nations Development Programme	Programme Officer Biodiversity Cartagena Convention Secretariat
Mr. Christopher Corbin Programme Officer/Officer in Charge Pollution and Communications Sub-Programmes Cartagena Convention Secretariat Ecosystems Division UN Environment 14-20 Port Royal Street Kingston, JAMAICA Tel. 41 (876) 922 9267-69 Fax +1 (876) 922 9292 Email: christopher.corbin@un.org UNEP Mrs. Sancha Foreman Email: sancha.foreman@un.org UNESCO – IOC Mr. Cesar Toro Head UNESCO IOC Regional Office for IOCARIBE Torices, Edificio Chambacu, Oficina 405, Cra 3B # 26-78, Cartagena Tel: +1 (57) 664 0955 Email: c.toro@unesco.org Dr. Lorna Inniss Principal Coordination Officer Principal Coordination Officer Cartagena Principal Coordination Officer Principal Coordination Officer Cartagena Convention Secretariat Tel. 876-366-9241 Email: lorna.inniss@un.org UNEP UNEP Mr. Jodi Johnson Email: jodi.johnson@un.org UNESCO - IOC Mrs. Lucy Scott Project Manager Ocean InfoHub Email: lucy.scott@asclme.org Email: lucy.scott@asclme.org		Email: ileana.lopez@un.org
Principal Coordination Officer Pollution and Communications Sub-Programmes Cartagena Convention Secretariat Ecosystems Division UN Environment 14-20 Port Royal Street Kingston, JAMAICA Tel. +1 (876) 922 9267-69 Fax +1 (876) 922 9292 Email: christopher.corbin@un.org UNEP Mrs. Sancha Foreman Email: sancha.foreman@un.org UNESCO – IOC Mr. Cesar Toro Head UNESCO IOC Regional Office for IOCARIBE Torices, Edificio Chambacu, Oficina 405, Cra 3B # 26-78, Cartagena Tel: +1 (57) 664 0955 Email: c.toro@unesco.org Principal Coordination Officer Cartagena Convention Secretariat Tel. 876-366-9241 Email: lorna.inniss@un.org UNEP Mr. Jodi Johnson Email: jodi.johnson@un.org UNESCO - IOC Mrs. Lucy Scott Project Manager Ocean InfoHub Email: lucy.scott@asclme.org Email: lucy.scott@asclme.org	<u>UNEP</u>	<u>UNEP</u>
Mrs. Sancha Foreman Email: sancha.foreman@un.org UNESCO – IOC Mr. Cesar Toro Head UNESCO IOC Regional Office for IOCARIBE Torices, Edificio Chambacu, Oficina 405, Cra 3B # 26-78, Cartagena Tel: +1 (57) 664 0955 Email: c.toro@unesco.org Mr. Jodi Johnson Email: jodi.johnson@un.org Mrs. Lucy Scott Project Manager Ocean InfoHub Email: lucy.scott@asclme.org	Programme Officer/Officer in Charge Pollution and Communications Sub-Programmes Cartagena Convention Secretariat Ecosystems Division UN Environment 14-20 Port Royal Street Kingston, JAMAICA Tel. +1 (876) 922 9267-69 Fax +1 (876) 922 9292	Principal Coordination Officer Cartagena Convention Secretariat Tel. 876-366-9241
Email: sancha.foreman@un.org Email: jodi.johnson@un.org UNESCO - IOC Mr. Cesar Toro Head UNESCO IOC Regional Office for IOCARIBE Torices, Edificio Chambacu, Oficina 405, Cra 3B # 26-78, Cartagena Tel: +1 (57) 664 0955 Email: c.toro@unesco.org Email: jodi.johnson@un.org Mrs. Lucy Scott Project Manager Ocean InfoHub Email: lucy.scott@asclme.org Email: lucy.scott@asclme.org	UNEP	UNEP
Head UNESCO IOC Regional Office for IOCARIBE Torices, Edificio Chambacu, Oficina 405, Cra 3B # 26-78, Cartagena Tel: +1 (57) 664 0955 Email: c.toro@unesco.org	Email: sancha.foreman@un.org	Email: jodi.johnson@un.org
<u>UNOPS</u> <u>GEF SECRETARIAT</u>	Head UNESCO IOC Regional Office for IOCARIBE Torices, Edificio Chambacu, Oficina 405, Cra 3B # 26-78, Cartagena Tel: +1 (57) 664 0955	Project Manager Ocean InfoHub
	UNOPS	GEF SECRETARIAT

Ms. Katrin Lichtenberg
Vienna Representative - Head of Programme for WEC

Tel: +43 664 388 344 2

Mob: + 43 676 848 284 300

Email: katrinl@unops.org

Mr. Christian Severin

Email: cseverin@thegef.org

OTHERS		
GlobalCAD	GlobalCAD	
Mr. Steffen Schwörer Consultant Tel: +34 633 28 96 95 Email: sschwoerer@globalcad.org	Mr. Norbert Fenzl Email: nfenzl@gmail.com	
GlobalCAD	GlobalCAD	
Mr. Edward Interwies Email: <u>interwies@intersus.eu</u>	Mr. Pablo Tierno Email: ptierno@globalcad.org	
GlobalCAD	GlobalCAD	
Mr. Peter Whalley Email: pdwhalley@btinternet.com	Professor Robin Mahon* Email: prof.mahon@gmail.com	
	*Prof. Mahon represented both CERMES and CAD at the meeting	
Terminal Evaluator		
Andrea Merla Email: andream@unops.org & merla.andrea@gmail.com		

CLME+ PCU		
Mr. Patrick Debels	Ms. Laverne Walker	
Regional Project Coordinator	Deputy Project Coordinator	
Email: PatrickD@unops.org	Email: LaverneW@unops.org	
Mr. Ivan Pavletich Meza	Ms. Silvia Del Castillo	
Operations and Finances Manager	Operations and Finances Associate	
Email: IvanP@unops.org	Email: SilviaDCP@unops.org	



Ms. Angelica Carrillo	Mr. John Knowles	
Project Management Support Associate	Mapping and Monitoring Specialist	
Email: angelicac@unops.org	Email: johnk@unops.org	
Ms. Lenka Lazo	Mr. Julian Roberts	
Project Management Support Associate	PIF Consultant	
Email: lenkal@unops.org	Email: j.roberts@blueresources.co.uk	
Mrs. Martha Prada	Mr. Yves Renard	
Technical Specialist – Marine Ecosystem	Meeting Facilitator	
Email: marthaceciliap@unops.org	Email: yvesrenard18@gmail.com	
Mr. Camilo Martelo	Mr. Kevin Parra	
Intern	Intern	
Email: camiloma@unops.org	Email: kevinp@unops.org	







ANNEX 2: REVIEW OF THE PROGRESS REPORT ON CLME+ PROJECT STEERING COMMITTEE ACHIEVEMENTS UNDER THE CURRENT WORK PROGRAMME

On 18 May 2020, members of the CLME+ Project Steering Committee (PSC) received a communication from the Project Coordinating Unit (PCU) indicating that an online group was being created to provide a virtual, online platform (Loomio) to facilitate information exchange, discussions and decision-making processes related to the May-June 2020 CLME+ Project Steering Committee (PSC) Work Programme. This Work Programme identifies the actions required from the PSC prior to and during the PSC meeting of 16 – 18 June 2020, with the Loomio platform used specifically for actions required prior to the meeting.

This report provides a summary of the comments, questions, recommendations and responses shared through the Loomio platform until midnight Colombia time on the evening of Friday 12 June 2020. Also included in this report are the records of the polls taken on several agenda items. While the threads and polls will be closed for inputs at 19hrs Colombia time on Monday 15 June, posts and records will remain available for consultation and verification during the course of the PSC meeting.

Threads 0.1. Work Programme and Participants

This thread:

- confirmed the suitability of the Loomio platform for discussion and recommendations, with threads moderated by the PCU;
- noted that all final decisions should be reserved for the virtual PSC meeting or via a clear process conducted virtually afterwards;
- noted the very ambitious nature of this meeting, the need for a shorter agenda and the importance of defining and adopting a clear process for taking PSC decisions after the virtual meeting; and
- gave participants access to a video and guidebook to familiarise themselves with the platform, and allowed participants to seek clarifications on the use of the platform.

Thread 2.1.1. Mandate (Objectives) of the Permanent Coordination Mechanism,

Poll: Fully agree: 1

Partially agree: 12 Do not agree: 0 Abstain: 0

In this thread:

- there was no objection to the four objectives as currently proposed, but important comments and recommendations were made regarding the actual wording. In particular, the following would require further consideration by the PSC:
 - o should the Coordination Mechanism focus on <u>coordination</u>, rather than seeking to achieve <u>integration</u>, with corresponding changes to the wording of objectives 1 and 2?

- in objectives 1 and 4, should the formulation "sustainable management and use" be replaced by "conservation and management", or "conservation and sustainable use", to be consistent with international norms and to avoid an emphasis on "use"?
- o could objective 4 include "support to intersectoral agreements", or would this make the mandate too broad?
- o in objective 4, is the mandate to "establish partnerships"? or only "support partnerships" (which implies a focus on existing partnerships)? or should it be "support and promote partnerships"?
- a number of useful revisions to the text were also suggested, and all have been considered by the CAD consultants, with proposed revised text provided in the thread.

Thread 2.1.1.1. Geographic Scope of the Permanent Coordination Mechanism

Poll: Fully agree: 8

Partially agree: 2 Do not agree: 0 Abstain: 2

In this thread, where respondents were generally supportive of the proposed geographic scope:

- different views were expressed about the desirability to include references to adjacent ecosystems and to a potential expansion to the Gulf of Mexico, with two respondents recommending that the original geographic scope, as defined in the Strategic Action Programme (SAP), should remain;
- a question was also raised (in thread 2.1.1) about the designation of the geographic scope. The terms "wider Caribbean" are now used. Does this make the scope too broad? Would the formulation "CLME+ Region" be preferable? Would the later be too project-specific? Are there advantages in using language similar to what is used by IGOs in the region?

Thread 2.1.1.2. Thematic Scope of the Permanent Coordination Mechanism

Poll: Fully agree: 5

Partially agree: 7 Do not agree: 0 Abstain: 0

In this thread, greater focus was recommended, consistent with the thematic scope of the SAP.

Thread 2.1.2. Core and Complementary Functions of the Permanent Coordination Mechanism

Poll: Fully agree: 1

Partially agree: 11 Do not agree: 0 Abstain: 0

In this thread:

- there was a general agreement with the proposed objectives, but with a number of recommended edits that the CAD consultants have since considered;
- a question was raised about the usefulness of describing the complementary functions with the same level of details as for the core functions.

Thread 2.1.3. Form / Structure of the Permanent Coordination Mechanism

Poll: Fully agree: 1

Partially agree: 9 Do not agree: 0 Abstain: 0

In this thread, respondents agreed on the proposed structure and its organs. Questions were however raised and recommendations made in relation to the specific roles of the components (the three organs and the Working Groups) and the relationships (hierarchy and operational connections) between them. Additional clarification will be provided by the consultants when the PSC discusses this item.

Thread 2.2.1.1. Format of the document establishing the PCM

Poll: Agree: 12

Disagree: 0 Abstain: 1

This thread indicates a general acceptance of the proposed format, bearing in mind that this does not represent an agreement on the actual content of the non-binding instrument.

Thread 5.1. Project Implementation Progress, PSC agenda item 6.1.

Poll: Progress acknowledged: 6

Clarifications requested 4

In this thread, the requested clarifications were provided, but the PSC should be invited to comment further and ensure that all questions have been adequately answered.

Thread 5.2.1. Revised 2020-21 Work Plan, Budget and Timeline, PSC agenda item 6.2.

Poll: Pre-approved: 9

Clarifications requested: 1

Thread 5.2.2. Revised Project Results Framework, PSC agenda item 6.2.

No poll in this thread, which is part of the Revised 2020-21 Work Plan, Budget and Timeline and linked to poll under thread 5.2.1.

In this thread, specific questions were raised and recommendations made, which were addressed by the PCU.

Thread 5.3. Project Terminal Evaluation. Not on PSC agenda

No poll in this thread.

Several comments were provided and, while this item is not on the agenda of the PSC meeting, these comments will feed into the consideration of other agenda items.

Thread 6.1. PROCARIBE+ Draft Results Framework (new GEF PIF). Agenda item 7.

No poll in this thread.

Several comments were provided and responded to. It was noted that it may not be possible for the PSC to examine the draft framework in details, and that this meeting may be asked simply to acknowledge it, with an agreed process to complete work after the meeting.

ANNEX 3: AGENDA

UNDP/GEF CLME+ PROJECT STEERING COMMITTEE MEETING

Virtual Meeting

16 - 18 June 2020

REVISED AGENDA

#	Time (Colombia time)	Agenda Item			
	DAY 1				
		Procedural Matters			
	9:00 – 9:05	Brief on How Kudo Platform Functions			
1	9:05 – 9:40	Opening of Meeting and Welcome Remarks			
		- CLME+ PCU			
		- UNOPS			
		- UNDP			
		- GEF Secretariat			
		- Government of Panama			
2	9:40 - 10:00	Review of the Progress Report on the CLME+ Project Steering			
		Committee Achievements under the Current Work Programme			
3	10:00 - 10:10	Review and Adoption of Meeting Agenda			
	Matters for Consideration by PSC				
4	10:10 - 10:25	Progress towards Integrated Ocean Governance in the CLME+ region in			
		the last 20 years			
5		Discussion and possible Decisions on the permanent Coordination			
5.1	10:25 – 11:45	Mechanism			
5.2	11:45 – 12:30	- Core Aspects of the permanent Coordination Mechanism			
		- Establishing Modality of the permanent Coordination			
		Mechanism			
	12:30 - 13:30	LUNCH			
5		Discussion and possible decisions on the permanent Coordination			
5.3	13:30 – 14:20	Mechanism (cont'd)			
		- Process and Timeline towards the Creation and			
	14:20 – 15:00	Operationalization of a Coordination Mechanism			







		 Hosting Arrangements for a Coordination Mechanism 			
		Secretariat			
	End of Day 1				
		DAY 2			
6		CLME+ Project Implementation Status, Budget, and Work Plan			
6.1	9:00 - 9:45	- CLME+ Implementation Progress			
6.2	9:45 - 10:45	- Response: revised CLME+ Project Work Plan and Budget 2020-			
		21			
7	10:45 – 11:45	New UNDP/GEF Concept Note (PIF): PROCARIBE+ Project			
8		Way Forward			
8.1	11:45 – 12:10	 Overview of remaining PSC Business Between Now and End of 			
		Project			
8.2	12:10 - 13:00	 Defining and Adopting a Clear Process for Taking PSC Decisions 			
		after the Virtual PSC Meeting			
	End of Day 2				
DAY 3					
9	9:00 – 9:30	Any Other Business			
	9:30 - 10:30	BREAK TO COLLATE MEETING DECISIONS			
10	10:30 - 12:45	Review and Adoption of Meeting Recommendations and Decisions			
11	12:45 – 13:00	Meeting Closure			







ANNEX 4: CORE ASPECTS OF THE COORDINATION MECHANISM

This table presents the outcome of discussions and the possible decisions arising from the consideration of Agenda Item 5.

Objectives

- 1. To support regional collaboration towards a coordinated approach to the conservation and sustainable use of the marine and coastal ecosystems and their goods and services;
- To support coordinated and interactive ocean governance in support of attaining ocean-based sustainable development;
- 3. To promote actions towards the achievement of the long-term vision [articulated in] the CLME+ SAP, and other ocean-related international and regional goals and commitments of the Signatories;
- 4. To promote partnerships with stakeholders from civil society and the private sector to facilitate and enhance efforts for the ecosystem-based conservation and sustainable use of marine and coastal resources and to support intersectoral coordination and collaboration.

Geographic scope

The geographic scope of the Coordination Mechanism includes the Caribbean LME and the North Brazil Shelf LME.

Thematic Scope

The thematic scope of the Coordination Mechanism includes land and marine based sources of pollution of the marine environment, marine and coastal habitats and biodiversity, and marine and coastal fisheries. It includes maintaining and enhancing the resilience of biodiversity, ecosystem services, and the human systems supported by these ecosystems to the impacts of climate change and natural disasters [in support of the conservation and sustainable use of the marine environment] [in support of the development of ocean-based economies].

Core functions (within the geographic and thematic scope of the CM)

- 1. Facilitate programmatic coordination of ocean governance and support the monitoring of progress with ocean sustainability instruments, goals and commitments.
- 2. Support the sustainable financing and coordinated resource mobilization for ocean governance.
- 3. Facilitate the coordination of [regional] institutional and policy frameworks for ocean governance across multiple levels.
- 4. Support, as requested, national ocean governance, including national level coordination for oceans.

Complementary functions (within the geographic and thematic scope of the CM)







- 5. Coordinate knowledge management and facilitate data and information sharing.
- 6. Coordinate outreach, awareness raising and stakeholder engagement
- 7. Strengthen science-policy interfaces.
- 8. Explore new areas for collaboration (within IGO mandates)
- 9. Engage in cooperation with the Gulf of Mexico LME.

Undertake such additional activities as may be necessary to support the objectives of the Coordination Mechanism, as determined by the Signatories.

Format/Structure

3 organs:

- Steering Group composed of country representatives and the Chair of the Executive Group as a non-voting Member
- Executive Group composed of IGO representatives (possibly with a non-voting member from the Steering Group)
- Secretariat Director, and technical and administrative staff

Working Groups including experts and representatives from the countries, IGO's, non-state actors, academia, etc. as necessary and appropriate

Governance

The relationships between the organs and the governance principles will be refined further.

Type of establishing instrument

Memorandum of Understanding (MoU) as a voluntary, non-binding arrangement (content to be revised).





ANNEX 5: DECLARATION OF THE GOVERNMENT OF COLOMBIA



El futuro es de todos

Gobierno de Colombia

Declaration of the Delegation of Colombia
UNDP/GEF CLME+ Project Steering Committee Meeting
18 June 2020

Dear members of the CLME+ Project Steering Committee, representatives of International Organizations, members of the Project Coordination Unit, and members of the consulting team.

Colombia would like to thank the project coordination unit for the efforts made in recent weeks to hold this important meeting of the CLME+ Project Committee virtually. Similarly, we would like to recognize the work carried out by the consultants so far and for considering our opinions with regard to the proposed mechanism.

We wish to express that the Government of Colombia is committed to the sustainable development of marine and coastal resources in the Wider Caribbean Region, and so we have advanced and worked constantly, not only within the framework of this project to achieve the conservation and sustainable use of these resources. Our commitment to environmental sustainability has always been present, as demonstrated with the endorsement of the Strategic Action Plan (SAP) by four national Governmental authorities, including three Ministries and our fishing Authority.

For us, it is timely and necessary to refer specifically to Agenda Item 5 "Discussion and possible decisions on the Permanent Coordination Mechanism".

In this regard, Colombia's contributions and participation through this process have been based on careful and detailed preparation for each meeting, by rigorously reviewing the submitted documents, providing inputs to enrich the discussions, thus the analyses are profound, well-founded and well-informed.

At the previous regional consultation meeting on this matter, held in Panama City (2019), Colombia expressed that a coordination mechanism that facilitates synergy and optimizes the use of available resources in the CLME+ Region beyond the project and the SAP was evidently necessary. However,







we also expressed our concern that a coordination mechanism would imply the establishment of a new structure, with financial contributions and new administrative arrangements. For Colombia, the priority is then to seek greater coordination, efficiency and synergies among existing mechanisms, to avoid duplicating efforts.

During this Steering Committee meeting, we have carefully listened to all discussions and interventions made by countries and intergovernmental organizations. We are aware that our vision differs from other countries in the region, which agree in the establishment of a new body with legal personality, that would become the permanent Policy Coordination Mechanism, along with all the financial and administrative associated implications. In this sense, Colombia wants to express that we cannot support the decision for the establishment of this body, based on the reasons manifested in this meeting, in the several regional consultations, and in the written documents sent to the project coordination unit. However, we have decided to step aside on this decision in the interest of not breaking the regional consensus, that is now evident.

Colombia considers the work made by the consultants is valuable, but we also consider that it could have completed the objectives by presenting several and different options for this mechanism, rather than just one for final countries decision making, as initially agreed. Similarly, we highlight the draft of a Memorandum of Understanding, which does not seem to be the most suitable mechanism for the establishment of an international organization.

We thank the PCU and all the Steering Committee meeting participants for opening this space and listening to us. We would like this text to be an integral part of the meeting report and that each time this decision is mentioned; the position of Colombia is clarified.

Thank you very much.

ANNEX 6: RECOMMENDATIONS AND DECISIONS

RECOMMENDATIONS AND DECISIONS OF THE STEERING COMMITTEE OF THE UNDP/GEF CARIBBEAN AND NORTH BRAZIL SHELF LARGE MARINE ECOSYSTEMS (CLME+) PROJECT

Virtual Meeting of the CLME+ Project Steering Committee, 16 − 18 June 2020

The CLME+ Project Steering Committee:

Having convened the intersessional UNDP/GEF CLME+ Project Steering Committee Meeting virtually utilizing the Kudo Meeting Platform from 16-18 June, with a total of 114 participants representing 22 countries and 16 organizations and Chaired by Panama with the Deputy Chairperson from Trinidad and Tobago and the Rapporteur from Saint Vincent and the Grenadines;

Noting the Declaration of the Delegation of Colombia relative to the decisions of the CLME+ Project Steering Committee on the Coordination Mechanism, contained in Annex 5 and available online with title "PSC2006 Colombia Declaration";

The Steering Committee:

AGENDA ITEM 5 - DECISION ON THE COORDINATION MECHANISM

SUB-AGENDA ITEM 5.1 - CORE ASPECTS OF THE COORDINATION MECHANISM

- 1. Reiterates the importance of proceeding with the setting-up of a Coordination Mechanism.
- Supports and endorses in principle the text included in document "PSC2006_AG5.1 Core Aspects of the Coordination Mechanism" and recognises that further refinement may be needed as the draft Memorandum of Understanding (MoU) is further negotiated.

SUB-AGENDA ITEM 5.2 - CREATION OF THE COORDINATION MECHANISM

1. Supports the use of a non-binding Memorandum of Understanding as the preferred modality for expressing the intent to create the Coordination Mechanism.

- 2. Supports the formation of a drafting group, with representation from legal and technical expertise, to advance the work on the draft Memorandum of Understanding for the creation of the Coordination Mechanism.
- 3. Requests the CLME+ Project Coordination Unit (PCU) to issue a call for interest for participating in the MoU drafting group.

SUB - AGENDA ITEM 5.3 - PROCESS AND TIMELINE TOWARDS THE CREATION AND OPERATIONALISATION OF A COORDINATION MECHANISM

- 1. Acknowledges the proposed process and tentative timeline towards the creation and operationalisation of the Coordination Mechanism as presented by the CLME+ Project Coordination Unit (PCU) and as reflected in document "PSC2006_AI5.3 Process and Tentative Timeline".
- 2. Acknowledges the debriefing of the CLME+ PCU on the preliminary call for expressions of interest to host the secretariat of the Coordination Mechanism, noting an expression of interest submitted by the Government of Honduras.

AGENDA ITEM 6 - CLME+ PROJECT IMPLEMENTATION STATUS, BUDGET AND WORK PLAN

SUB-AGENDA ITEM 6.1 - CLME+ PROJECT IMPLEMENTATION PROGRESS

1. Acknowledges the technical and financial implementation status of the CLME+ Project until May 2020, as summarised by the CLME+ Project Coordination Unit in document "PSC2006_AI6.1 Project Implementation Status".

SUB-AGENDA 6.2 - RESPONSE: REVISED CLME+ PROJECT WORK PLAN AND BUDGET 2020-21

- 1. Notes the conclusions of the analysis undertaken by the CLME+ Project Coordination Unit on CLME+ Project Implementation status until May 2020.
- 2. Further notes the delays to some of the Project activities caused and/or accentuated as a result of the COVID-19 pandemic.
- 3. Approves an extension of the project duration until 31 July 2021, to enable successful project completion and delivery of key outputs.
- 4. Approves the revised work plan as presented in document "PSC2006_AI6.2 Revised 2020-21 Work Plan & Budget", including the amendments to the CLME+ Project Results Framework file name "PSC2006_AI6.2 UpdatedResultsFramework v200522".



- 5. Approves the Revised Project Budget for the period 2020-21 as presented in document "PSC2006_Al6.2 Revised 2020-21 Work Plan & Budget" and "PSC2006_Al6.2 Annex PCU Pending Activities and Budget 2020-21".
- 6. Urges the CLME+ Project Coordination Unit, co-executing partners and participating countries to work diligently towards achieving the (financial and technical) project implementation objectives in this final stage.

AGENDA ITEM 7 - NEW UNDP/GEF CONCEPT NOTE (PIF): THE PROCARIBE+ PROJECT

- 1. Acknowledges the critical importance of giving continuity to the CLME+ initiative through the submission of a new UNDP/GEF concept note.
- Notes the proposed components for the draft new concept note as presented in document "PSC2006_AI7.0 CLME+ Continuity draft Concept Note".
- 3. Notes the proposed draft key outputs for the draft new concept note as presented in document "PSC2006_AI7.0 CLME+ Continuity draft Concept Note".
- 4. Acknowledges the process and timeline towards the development and submission to the GEF Secretariat of the new project concept as presented in document "PSC2006_AI7.0 PIF Development Timeline".
- 5. Request that the CLME+ PCU share a draft version of the Project Concept Note (PIF) for the continuity of the CLME+ initiative with the CLME+ Project Steering Committee, as soon as possible, with a view to provide opportunity for more consultation and input from the countries and to allow for detailed review and consultation at country level.
- 6. Recommends that those Steering Committee Members interested in participating in such new project, work diligently with the CLME+ PCU and UNDP towards the timely finalization and submission of the new concept note.
- 7. Recommends that those members interested in participating in such new project, provide the required information (GEF endorsement letter and indicative co financing) within the stipulated time frame.

AGENDA ITEM 8 - WAY FORWARD

- 1. Commends the efforts undertaken by the CLME+ Project Coordination Unit to support the work of the Project Steering Committee through the use of innovative tools such as Loomio and Kudo Platforms.
- 2. Recognises the technical difficulties the Project Steering Committee confronted in addressing all PSC Work Programme and Agenda items during the virtual CLME+ Project Steering Committee Meeting.



- 3. Supports further efforts by the CLME+ PCU to advance and successfully conclude all CLME+ Project remaining business, including through the use of virtual platforms and intersessional meetings.
- 4. Recognizes the importance of taking decisions in a formal meeting structure with clear consensus.
- 5. Requests the MoU drafting group to advance its work through electronic means.
- 6. Requests the PCU to hold a virtual PSC meeting by end of September 2020 to take stock of progress on the draft MoU and to hold additional virtual project steering committee meetings as may be necessary to finalize MoU.

AGENDA ITEM 9 - ANY OTHER BUSINESS

- 1. Notes the further clarifications provided by the CLME+ PCU regarding the Revised Budget.
- 2. Notes the presentation by the delegate from CERMES on the Status of the questionnaire surveys for the GEAF baseline SAP Monitoring.
- 3. Urges delegates who have not responded to the questionnaire administered by CERMES to do so as soon as possible.
- 4. Notes the comments by the United States of America related to the number of Member States Signatories required to commence the Memorandum of Understanding.
- 5. Thanks the CLME+ PCU for the presentation on the CLME+ Hub.
- 6. Recognizes and commends the Coordinator and staff of the CLME+ PCU for the excellent work they have done in managing the implementation of this complex project including organizing and convening this virtual PSC meeting.